0.47 0.77 2.30 2.20 0.08 0.65 3.27 1.62 0.55 1.42 5.57 3.82 13184000 8719000 10592000 8719000 13184000 8719000 10592000 8719000 0.47 0.77 2.30 2.20 0.08 0.65 3.27 1.62 0.55 1.42 5.57 3.82 P3Y P23Y 0001420720--06-30 2023 Q3 false 422000 P0Y P10Y 5100000 900000 P2Y P5Y false 0.04 1000 0 2786000 8727158 12368287 0.04 0.04 P3Y P10Y P10Y P24M P24M P18M P18M 0001420720 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember us-gaap:BuildingAndBuildingImprovementsMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-07-01 2021-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-10-01 2021-12-31 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember us-gaap:OverAllotmentOptionMember 2022-12-06 2022-12-06 0001420720 us-gaap:PreferredStockMember 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 2022-10-07 2022-10-07 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-12-31 0001420720 2022-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-09-30 0001420720 2022-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-12-31 0001420720 2021-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-09-30 0001420720 2021-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:PreferredStockMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-06-30 0001420720 srt:MinimumMember ibio:VariousEmployeesMember us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember ibio:IbioInc.2020OmnibusEquityIncentivePlanMember 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 srt:MaximumMember ibio:VariousEmployeesMember us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember ibio:IbioInc.2020OmnibusEquityIncentivePlanMember 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 ibio:OmnibusIncentivePlanMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:VariousEmployeesMember us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember ibio:IbioInc.2020OmnibusEquityIncentivePlanMember 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2022-12-01 2022-12-01 0001420720 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2022-08-23 2022-08-23 0001420720 ibio:Dr.MartinBrennerMember us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2023-01-20 2023-01-20 0001420720 srt:MinimumMember ibio:TwoThousandEighteenOmnibusEquityIncentivePlanMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 srt:MaximumMember ibio:TwoThousandEighteenOmnibusEquityIncentivePlanMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:VariousEmployeesMember us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember ibio:IbioInc.2020OmnibusEquityIncentivePlanMember us-gaap:ShareBasedCompensationAwardTrancheTwoMember 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 ibio:VariousEmployeesMember us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember ibio:IbioInc.2020OmnibusEquityIncentivePlanMember us-gaap:ShareBasedCompensationAwardTrancheOneMember 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 ibio:ConsultantsMember us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember ibio:IbioInc.2020OmnibusEquityIncentivePlanMember 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 ibio:IBioIncVersusFraunhoferUnitedStatesOfAmericaIncorporatedMember us-gaap:LicenseAndMaintenanceMember ibio:ScenarioPlanExpectedPaymentOneMember us-gaap:SettledLitigationMember 2022-03-31 0001420720 ibio:CantorFitzgeraldMember ibio:SalesAgreementMember 2022-07-25 2022-08-17 0001420720 ibio:Series2022ConvertiblePreferredStockMember 2022-05-09 2022-05-09 0001420720 ibio:LetterOfCreditTermLoanMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:LetterOfCreditSanDiegoLeaseMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:CompanyPurchasingCardMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:LetterOfCreditTermLoanMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 ibio:LetterOfCreditSanDiegoLeaseMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 ibio:CompanyPurchasingCardMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 srt:MinimumMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 srt:MaximumMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:OfficeEquipmentMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:BuildingAndBuildingImprovementsMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 ibio:IBioIncVersusFraunhoferUnitedStatesOfAmericaIncorporatedMember us-gaap:SettledLitigationMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 ibio:PreferredTrackingStockMember 2021-11-01 0001420720 2017-02-23 0001420720 2022-05-09 0001420720 ibio:PreferredTrackingStockMember 2021-10-31 2021-10-31 0001420720 ibio:PreferredTrackingStockMember 2017-02-23 2017-02-23 0001420720 ibio:CroAgreementMember 2022-10-10 2022-10-10 0001420720 2021-11-01 0001420720 us-gaap:NotesReceivableMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:NotesReceivableMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-07-01 2021-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-10-01 2022-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-10-01 2021-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-07-01 2021-09-30 0001420720 ibio:IbioCdmoMember ibio:AfterPreferredTrackingStockExchangedForUnitsOfLimitedLiabilityCompanyInterestsMember ibio:PreferredTrackingStockMember ibio:ExchangeAgreementMember 2017-02-23 0001420720 ibio:IbioCdmoMember ibio:AfterPreferredTrackingStockExchangedForUnitsOfLimitedLiabilityCompanyInterestsMember ibio:EasternAffiliateMember ibio:PreferredTrackingStockMember ibio:ExchangeAgreementMember 2017-02-23 0001420720 ibio:PppLoanCaresActMember 2020-04-16 0001420720 ibio:IBioIncVersusFraunhoferUnitedStatesOfAmericaIncorporatedMember us-gaap:LicenseAndMaintenanceMember us-gaap:SettledLitigationMember 2022-02-09 2022-02-09 0001420720 us-gaap:NotesReceivableMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:NotesReceivableMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:NotesReceivableMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:NotesReceivableMember 2021-07-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 ibio:SecondEasternAffiliateMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 ibio:SecondEasternAffiliateMember 2021-07-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 2023-02-14 2023-02-14 0001420720 us-gaap:FinancialStandbyLetterOfCreditMember 2021-09-10 0001420720 ibio:IBioIncVersusFraunhoferUnitedStatesOfAmericaIncorporatedMember us-gaap:SettledLitigationMember 2021-05-04 0001420720 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:IntellectualPropertyMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:IntellectualPropertyMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:PatentsMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:IntellectualPropertyMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member ibio:StockPurchaseAgreementMember 2022-09-16 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-10-01 2022-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-10-01 2021-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-07-01 2021-09-30 0001420720 ibio:WoodforestMember ibio:WithinTwoBusinessDaysOfFrunhoferLegalSettlementMember ibio:AmendedCreditAgreementMember 2022-10-11 2022-10-11 0001420720 ibio:WoodforestMember ibio:DateOfAmendmentMember ibio:AmendedCreditAgreementMember 2022-10-11 2022-10-11 0001420720 ibio:WoodforestMember ibio:AmendedCreditAgreementMember 2022-10-11 2022-10-11 0001420720 ibio:SecuredTermLoanMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:SecuredTermLoanMember 2022-06-30 0001420720 ibio:CollegeStationInvestorsLlcAndBryanCapitalMember ibio:SecuredTermLoanMember 2021-11-01 0001420720 ibio:SecuredTermLoanMember 2021-11-01 0001420720 ibio:PppLoanCaresActMember 2021-07-01 2021-09-30 0001420720 ibio:Series2022ConvertiblePreferredStockMember 2022-07-19 0001420720 us-gaap:SegmentContinuingOperationsMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:SegmentContinuingOperationsMember 2021-07-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 ibio:InterestMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member 2022-09-19 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember ibio:SeriesWarrantsMember us-gaap:OverAllotmentOptionMember 2022-12-06 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember ibio:SeriesBWarrantsMember us-gaap:OverAllotmentOptionMember 2022-12-06 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember ibio:PreFundedWarrantsMember us-gaap:OverAllotmentOptionMember 2022-12-06 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember ibio:SeriesWarrantsMember 2022-12-06 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember ibio:SeriesBWarrantsMember 2022-12-06 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember ibio:SeriesWarrantsMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember ibio:SeriesBWarrantsMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember ibio:RepresentativeWarrantsMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember ibio:PreFundedWarrantsMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member 2022-09-16 0001420720 ibio:StockPurchaseAgreementMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:AssetPurchaseAgreementMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member ibio:AssetAcquisitionIntangibleAssetsMember 2022-09-16 2022-09-16 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member ibio:AssetAcquisitionFixedAssetsMember 2022-09-16 2022-09-16 0001420720 ibio:AssetAcquisitionPrepaidExpensesMember 2021-08-23 2021-08-23 0001420720 ibio:AssetAcquisitionIntangibleAssetsMember 2021-08-23 2021-08-23 0001420720 ibio:Series2PreferredStockMember 2021-08-23 2021-08-23 0001420720 2021-08-23 2021-08-23 0001420720 2021-09-10 0001420720 us-gaap:WarrantMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:WarrantMember 2021-07-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2021-07-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2021-07-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:GeneralAndAdministrativeExpenseMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:GeneralAndAdministrativeExpenseMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:GeneralAndAdministrativeExpenseMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2021-07-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2021-07-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:GeneralAndAdministrativeExpenseMember 2021-07-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-07-01 2021-09-30 0001420720 2021-07-01 2021-09-30 0001420720 2022-03-31 0001420720 2021-06-30 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member ibio:ImmuneOncologyAntibodiesRtx003Member 2021-08-23 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member ibio:ImmuneOncologyAntibodiesRtx003Member ibio:Series2PreferredStockMember ibio:StockPurchaseAgreementMember 2021-08-23 2021-08-23 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:ScenarioTwoMember ibio:IbioInc.2020OmnibusEquityIncentivePlanMember 2020-12-09 0001420720 ibio:ScenarioOneMember ibio:IbioInc.2020OmnibusEquityIncentivePlanMember 2020-12-09 0001420720 ibio:IbioInc.2020OmnibusEquityIncentivePlanMember 2020-12-09 0001420720 ibio:SeparationAgreementAndGeneralReleaseMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:IBioIncVersusFraunhoferUnitedStatesOfAmericaIncorporatedMember us-gaap:LicenseAndMaintenanceMember ibio:ScenarioPlanExpectedPaymentTwoMember us-gaap:SettledLitigationMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:IBioIncVersusFraunhoferUnitedStatesOfAmericaIncorporatedMember us-gaap:SettledLitigationMember 2021-05-04 2021-05-04 0001420720 us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2021-07-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 ibio:IbioCdmoMember ibio:PreferredTrackingStockMember ibio:ExchangeAgreementMember 2017-02-23 2017-02-23 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member 2021-11-01 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember 2022-12-06 0001420720 us-gaap:NotesReceivableMember 2020-10-01 2020-10-01 0001420720 us-gaap:NotesReceivableMember 2020-10-01 0001420720 2021-04-01 2021-04-01 0001420720 2021-09-10 2021-09-10 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member 2021-11-01 2021-11-01 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member ibio:ImmuneOncologyAntibodiesRtx003Member ibio:Series2PreferredStockMember ibio:StockPurchaseAgreementMember 2021-07-01 2022-06-30 0001420720 us-gaap:PatentsMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:IntellectualPropertyMember 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-10-01 2022-12-31 0001420720 2022-10-01 2022-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-10-01 2022-12-31 0001420720 ibio:FacilityMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:CollegeStationInvestorsLlcAndBryanCapitalMember 2021-11-01 0001420720 ibio:CroAgreementMember 2022-10-10 0001420720 ibio:IbioCmoPreferredTrackingStockMember ibio:CollegeStationInvestorsLlcAndBryanCapitalMember 2021-11-01 2021-11-01 0001420720 2022-10-12 2022-10-12 0001420720 2022-10-12 0001420720 2022-11-03 2022-11-03 0001420720 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember us-gaap:BuildingAndBuildingImprovementsMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember us-gaap:BuildingAndBuildingImprovementsMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001420720 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 ibio:WoodforestMember ibio:OccurrenceOfSpecificMilestoneMember ibio:AmendedCreditAgreementMember 2022-10-11 0001420720 ibio:WoodforestMember ibio:AmendedCreditAgreementMember 2022-10-11 0001420720 ibio:WoodforestMember ibio:AmendedCreditAgreementMember 2022-10-10 0001420720 ibio:WoodforestMember 2023-01-31 0001420720 2022-06-30 0001420720 ibio:PrincipalMember 2023-03-31 0001420720 ibio:H.c.WainwrightCo.LlcMember 2022-12-06 2022-12-06 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-07-01 2022-09-30 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member 2022-09-19 2022-09-19 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member ibio:ImmuneOncologyAntibodiesRtx003Member ibio:NoBiosimilarProductHasBeenApprovedMember ibio:CollaborationOptionAndLicenseAgreementMember 2021-08-23 2021-08-23 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member ibio:ImmuneOncologyAntibodiesRtx003Member ibio:CollaborationOptionAndLicenseAgreementMember 2021-08-23 2021-08-23 0001420720 ibio:IBioIncVersusFraunhoferUnitedStatesOfAmericaIncorporatedMember ibio:ScenarioPlanExpectedPaymentTwoMember us-gaap:SettledLitigationMember 2023-03-01 0001420720 ibio:IBioIncVersusFraunhoferUnitedStatesOfAmericaIncorporatedMember ibio:ScenarioPlanExpectedPaymentOneMember us-gaap:SettledLitigationMember 2022-03-01 0001420720 ibio:IBioIncVersusFraunhoferUnitedStatesOfAmericaIncorporatedMember us-gaap:SettledLitigationMember 2021-06-30 0001420720 ibio:IBioIncVersusFraunhoferUnitedStatesOfAmericaIncorporatedMember us-gaap:ScenarioPlanMember us-gaap:SettledLitigationMember 2021-05-04 0001420720 ibio:IBioIncVersusFraunhoferUnitedStatesOfAmericaIncorporatedMember ibio:ScenarioPlanExpectedLegalFeesMember us-gaap:SettledLitigationMember 2021-05-04 0001420720 ibio:CollegeStationInvestorsLlcAndBryanCapitalMember 2021-11-01 2021-11-01 0001420720 srt:MinimumMember 2021-09-10 2021-09-10 0001420720 srt:MaximumMember 2021-09-10 2021-09-10 0001420720 ibio:RubrycTheraputicsInc.Member 2022-09-16 2022-09-16 0001420720 ibio:CantorFitzgeraldMember ibio:SalesAgreementMember 2020-11-25 0001420720 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-10-01 2021-12-31 0001420720 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-10-01 2021-12-31 0001420720 2021-10-01 2021-12-31 0001420720 2023-03-31 0001420720 2021-07-01 2022-03-31 0001420720 2023-05-10 0001420720 2022-07-01 2023-03-31 ibio:position xbrli:shares iso4217:USD xbrli:pure ibio:D ibio:lease ibio:customer ibio:item utr:sqft iso4217:USD xbrli:shares

Table of Contents

​

​

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

☒ | QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

​

For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2023

OR

☐ | TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

​

For the transition period from ___ to ___

Commission File Number 001-35023

iBio, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware |  | 26-2797813
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) |  | (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)
8800 HSC Parkway, Bryan, TX |  | 77807-1107
(Address of principal executive offices) |  | (Zip Code)

​

(979) 446-0027

(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class |  | Trading symbol(s) |  | Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock |  | IBIO |  | NYSE American

​

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

Yes ⌧ No ◻

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files).

Yes ⌧ No ◻

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large, accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large, accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer” “smaller reporting company” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

​

Large accelerated Filer ☐ |  | ​ |  | ​ |  | Accelerated Filer ☐
Non-accelerated Filer ☒ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Smaller reporting company ☒
|  |  |  |  |  | Emerging growth company ☐

​

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ◻

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).

Yes ☐ No ☒

Shares of Common Stock outstanding as of May 10, 2023: 16,798,014

​

​

​

Table of Contents

iBio, Inc.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION | 3
Item 1. | Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) | 3
Item 2. | Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 37
Item 3. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk | 45
Item 4. | Controls and Procedures | 45
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION | 46
Item 1. | Legal Proceedings | 46
Item 1A. | Risk Factors | 46
Item 5. | Other Information | 51
Item 6. | Exhibits | 51
SIGNATURES | 52

​

​

​

2

Table of Contents

PART I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited).

​

iBio, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

(In thousands, except share and per share amounts)

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | June 30,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
​ | ​ | (Unaudited) | ​ | (See Note 2)
Assets | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Current assets: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Cash and cash equivalents | ​ | $ | 6,562 | ​ | $ | 22,676
Investments in debt securities | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 10,845
Accounts receivable - trade | ​ |  | 70 | ​ |  | 1,000
Subscription receivable | ​ | ​ | 260 | ​ | ​ | —
Settlement receivable - current portion | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5,100
Convertible promissory note receivable and accrued interest | ​ | ​ | 912 | ​ | ​ | —
Prepaid expenses and other current assets | ​ |  | 921 | ​ |  | 1,549
Current assets held for sale | ​ | ​ | 18,368 | ​ | ​ | 3,900
Total Current Assets | ​ |  | 27,093 | ​ |  | 45,070
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Restricted cash | ​ | ​ | 3,253 | ​ | ​ | 5,996
Convertible promissory note receivable and accrued interest | ​ | ​ | 775 | ​ | ​ | 1,631
Finance lease right-of-use assets, net of accumulated amortization | ​ |  | 678 | ​ |  | —
Operating lease right-of-use asset | ​ | ​ | 2,786 | ​ | ​ | 3,068
Fixed assets, net of accumulated depreciation | ​ |  | 4,358 | ​ |  | 1,373
Intangible assets, net of accumulated amortization | ​ | ​ | 5,393 | ​ | ​ | 4,851
Security deposits | ​ | ​ | 50 | ​ | ​ | 29
Prepaid expenses - noncurrent | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 74
Noncurrent assets held for sale | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 37,314
Total Assets | ​ | $ | 44,386 | ​ | $ | 99,406
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Current liabilities: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Accounts payable | ​ | $ | 2,013 | ​ | $ | 4,264
Accrued expenses | ​ |  | 3,821 | ​ |  | 3,764
Finance lease obligations - current portion | ​ | ​ | 265 | ​ | ​ | —
Operating lease obligation - current portion | ​ | ​ | 377 | ​ | ​ | 91
Equipment financing payable - current portion | ​ | ​ | 156 | ​ | ​ | —
Term note payable - net of deferred financing costs | ​ | ​ | 13,700 | ​ | ​ | 22,161
Contract liabilities | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 100
Current liabilities related to assets held for sale | ​ |  | 1,944 | ​ |  | 56
Total Current Liabilities | ​ |  | 22,276 | ​ |  | 30,436
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Finance lease obligations - net of current portion | ​ | ​ | 422 | ​ | ​ | —
Operating lease obligation - net of current portion | ​ | ​ | 3,225 | ​ | ​ | 3,514
Equipment financing payable - net of current portion | ​ | ​ | 283 | ​ | ​ | —
Accrued expenses - noncurrent | ​ | ​ | 791 | ​ | ​ | —
Noncurrent liabilities related to assets held for sale | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,971
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Total Liabilities | ​ |  | 26,997 | ​ |  | 35,921
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Stockholders' Equity | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Series 2022 Convertible Preferred Stock - $0.001 par value; 1,000,000 shares authorized; 0 and 1,000 shares issued and outstanding as of March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022, respectively | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | —
Common Stock - $0.001 par value; 275,000,000 shares authorized at March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022; 15,818,149 and 8,727,158 shares issued and outstanding as of March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022, respectively | ​ |  | 16 | ​ |  | 9
Additional paid-in capital | ​ |  | 300,280 | ​ |  | 287,619
Accumulated other comprehensive loss | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (213)
Accumulated deficit | ​ | ​ | (282,907) | ​ | ​ | (223,930)
Total Stockholders’ Equity | ​ |  | 17,389 | ​ |  | 63,485
Total Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity | ​ | $ | 44,386 | ​ | $ | 99,406

​

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

​

​

3

Table of Contents

iBio, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss

(Unaudited; in thousands, except per share amounts)

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Three Months Ended | ​ | Nine Months Ended
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | March 31,
​ |  | 2023 |  | 2022 | ​ | 2023 |  | 2022
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Revenues | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 1,800 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 1,884
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Operating expenses: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Research and development | ​ |  | 2,644 | ​ | ​ | 3,272 | ​ |  | 7,971 | ​ |  | 6,265
General and administrative | ​ |  | 3,525 | ​ | ​ | 5,316 | ​ |  | 16,407 | ​ |  | 14,863
Total operating expenses | ​ |  | 6,169 | ​ |  | 8,588 | ​ |  | 24,378 | ​ |  | 21,128
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Operating loss | ​ |  | (6,169) | ​ |  | (6,788) | ​ |  | (24,378) | ​ |  | (19,244)
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Other income (expense): | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Interest expense | ​ | ​ | (35) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (66) | ​ | ​ | —
Interest income | ​ |  | 23 | ​ | ​ | 40 | ​ | ​ | 163 | ​ | ​ | 111
Loss on sale of debt securities | ​ | ​ | (98) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (98) | ​ | ​ | —
Royalty income | ​ |  | — | ​ | ​ | 2 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 7
Total other income (expense) | ​ |  | (110) | ​ |  | 42 | ​ |  | (1) | ​ |  | 118
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Consolidated net loss from continuing operations | ​ |  | (6,279) | ​ |  | (6,746) | ​ |  | (24,379) | ​ |  | (19,126)
Net loss attributable to noncontrolling interest | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1
Net loss attributable to iBio, Inc. from continuing operations | ​ |  | (6,279) | ​ |  | (6,746) | ​ |  | (24,379) | ​ |  | (19,125)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Preferred stock dividends - iBio CDMO Tracking Stock | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (88)
Net loss available to iBio, Inc. stockholders from continuing operations | ​ | ​ | (6,279) | ​ | ​ | (6,746) | ​ | ​ | (24,379) | ​ | ​ | (19,213)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Loss from discontinued operations | ​ | ​ | (1,015) | ​ | ​ | (5,644) | ​ | ​ | (34,598) | ​ | ​ | (14,124)
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Net loss available to iBio, Inc. stockholders | ​ | $ | (7,294) | ​ | $ | (12,390) | ​ | $ | (58,977) | ​ | $ | (33,337)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Comprehensive loss: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Consolidated net loss | ​ | $ | (7,294) | ​ | $ | (12,390) | ​ | $ | (58,977) | ​ | $ | (33,250)
Other comprehensive income (loss) - unrealized gain (loss) on debt securities | ​ | ​ | 134 | ​ | ​ | (103) | ​ | ​ | 180 | ​ | ​ | (131)
Other comprehensive income - foreign currency adjustment | ​ |  | 33 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 33 | ​ |  | —
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Comprehensive loss | ​ | $ | (7,127) | ​ | $ | (12,493) | ​ | $ | (58,764) | ​ | $ | (33,381)
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Loss per common share attributable to iBio, Inc. stockholders - basic and diluted - continuing operations | ​ | $ | (0.47) | ​ | $ | (0.77) | ​ | $ | (2.30) | ​ | $ | (2.20)
Loss per common share attributable to iBio, Inc. stockholders - basic and diluted - discontinued operations | ​ | $ | (0.08) | ​ | $ | (0.65) | ​ | $ | (3.27) | ​ | $ | (1.62)
Loss per common share attributable to iBio, Inc. stockholders - basic and diluted - total | ​ | $ | (0.55) | ​ | $ | (1.42) | ​ | $ | (5.57) | ​ | $ | (3.82)
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Weighted-average common shares outstanding - basic and diluted | ​ |  | 13,184 | ​ |  | 8,719 | ​ |  | 10,592 | ​ |  | 8,719

​

​

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

​

​

​

4

Table of Contents

iBio, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Equity

(Unaudited; in thousands)

Nine Months Ended March 31, 2023

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Accumulated | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Additional | ​ | Other | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Preferred Stock | ​ | Common Stock | ​ | Paid-In | ​ | Comprehensive | ​ | Accumulated | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Shares |  | Amount |  | Shares |  | Amount |  | Capital |  | Loss |  | Deficit |  | Total
Balance as of July 1, 2022 | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | 8,727 | ​ | $ | 9 | ​ | $ | 287,619 | ​ | $ | (213) | ​ | $ | (223,930) | ​ | $ | 63,485
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Capital raise | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | 176 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,151 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,151
Conversion of preferred stock to common stock | ​ | ​ | (1) |  | ​ | — |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | —
Common stock issued - RubrYc transaction | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | 102 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 650 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 650
Vesting of RSUs | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | 1 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
Share-based compensation | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,222 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,222
Unrealized loss on available-for-sale debt securities | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (10) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (10)
Net loss | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (18,130) | ​ |  | (18,130)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balance as of September 30, 2022 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | 9,006 | ​ | $ | 9 | ​ | $ | 290,642 | ​ | $ | (223) | ​ | $ | (242,060) | ​ | $ | 48,368
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Capital raise | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | 3,366 | ​ |  | 3 | ​ |  | 3,497 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 3,500
Cost to raise capital | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (636) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (636)
Payment for fractional shares after reverse stock split | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | (8) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (39) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (39)
Vesting of RSUs | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | 4 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
Share-based compensation | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1,127 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1,127
Unrealized gain on available-for-sale debt securities | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 56 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 56
Net loss | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (33,553) | ​ | ​ | (33,553)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balance as of December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | 12,368 | ​ | $ | 12 | ​ | $ | 294,591 | ​ | $ | (167) | ​ | $ | (275,613) | ​ | $ | 18,823
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Vesting of RSUs | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | 28 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
Capital raise | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | 3,422 | ​ | ​ | 4 | ​ | ​ | 4,093 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 4,097
Share-based compensation | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1,596 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1,596
Unrealized gain on debt securities | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 113 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 113
Reclassification adjustment for loss on available-for-sale debt securities realized in net income | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 21 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 21
Foreign currency translation adjustment | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 33 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 33
Net loss | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (7,294) | ​ |  | (7,294)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balance as of March 31, 2023 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | 15,818 | ​ | $ | 16 | ​ | $ | 300,280 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | (282,907) | ​ | $ | 17,389

​

​

​

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

​

​

5

Table of Contents

iBio, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Equity

(Unaudited; in thousands)

Nine Months Ended March 31, 2022

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Accumulated | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Additional | ​ | Other | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Preferred Stock | ​ | Common Stock | ​ | Paid-In | ​ | Comprehensive | ​ | Accumulated | ​ | Noncontrolling | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Shares |  | Amount |  | Shares |  | Amount |  | Capital |  | Loss |  | Deficit |  | Interest |  | Total
Balance as of July 1, 2021 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | 8,715 | ​ | $ | 9 | ​ | $ | 282,266 | ​ | $ | (63) | ​ | $ | (173,627) | ​ | $ | (17) | ​ | $ | 108,568
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Exercise of stock options | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | 3 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 77 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 77
Share-based compensation |  | ​ | — |  | ​ | — | ​ | — |  |  | — |  |  | 821 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 821
Unrealized loss on debt securities | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (1) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (1)
Net loss | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (8,939) | ​ |  | (1) | ​ |  | (8,940)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balance as of September 30, 2021 |  | ​ | — |  | $ | — | ​ | 8,718 |  | $ | 9 |  | $ | 283,164 |  | $ | (64) |  | $ | (182,566) |  | $ | (18) |  | $ | 100,525
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Vesting of RSUs | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | 4 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | —
Warrant issued for Transaction | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 967 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 967
Acquisition of remaining portion of iBio CDMO | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (68) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 18 | ​ |  | (50)
Share-based compensation | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,103 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,103
Unrealized loss on debt securities | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (27) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (27)
Net loss | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (11,920) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (11,920)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balance as of December 31, 2021 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | 8,722 | ​ | $ | 9 | ​ | $ | 285,166 | ​ | $ | (91) | ​ | $ | (194,486) | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 90,598
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Vesting of RSUs | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | 4 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1
Cost to raise capital | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | —
Exercise of stock options | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
Share-based compensation | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,274 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,274
Foreign currency translation adjustment | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
Unrealized loss on debt securities | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (103) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (103)
Net loss | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (12,390) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (12,390)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balance as of March 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | 8,726 | ​ | $ | 9 | ​ | $ | 286,441 | ​ | $ | (194) | ​ | $ | (206,876) | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 79,380

​

​

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

6

Table of Contents

iBio, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(Unaudited; in Thousands)

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Nine Months Ended | ​
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​
​ |  | 2023 |  | 2022 | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Cash flows from operating activities: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Consolidated net loss | ​ | $ | (58,977) | ​ | $ | (33,250) | ​
Adjustments to reconcile consolidated net loss to net cash used in operating activities: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Share-based compensation | ​ |  | 3,945 | ​ |  | 3,198 | ​
Amortization of intangible assets | ​ |  | 121 | ​ |  | 333 | ​
Amortization of finance lease right-of-use assets | ​ | ​ | 156 | ​ | ​ | 587 | ​
Amortization of operating lease right-of-use assets | ​ | ​ | 290 | ​ | ​ | 386 | ​
Depreciation of fixed assets | ​ |  | 508 | ​ |  | 1,532 | ​
Gain on sale of fixed assets | ​ | ​ | (732) | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Accrued interest receivable on convertible promissory note receivable | ​ | ​ | (56) | ​ | ​ | (56) | ​
Amortization of premiums on debt securities | ​ | ​ | 67 | ​ | ​ | 269 | ​
Loss on sale of debt securities | ​ | ​ | 98 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Amortization of deferred financing costs | ​ | ​ | 160 | ​ | ​ | 67 | ​
Inventory reserve | ​ | ​ | 4,915 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Impairment of fixed assets | ​ | ​ | 17,600 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Impairment of intangible assets | ​ | ​ | 565 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Gain on disposition of finance lease ROU assets | ​ | ​ | (5) | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Forgiveness of note payable and accrued interest - SBA loan | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (607) | ​
Settlement of revenue contract | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (84) | ​
Changes in operating assets and liabilities: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Accounts receivable - trade | ​ |  | 931 | ​ |  | (890) | ​
Settlement receivable | ​ | ​ | 5,100 | ​ | ​ | 5,100 | ​
Inventory | ​ |  | (1,015) | ​ |  | (3,257) | ​
Prepaid expenses and other current assets | ​ |  | 627 | ​ |  | (494) | ​
Prepaid expenses - noncurrent | ​ | ​ | 74 | ​ | ​ | (975) | ​
Security deposit | ​ |  | (21) | ​ |  | (5) | ​
Accounts payable | ​ |  | (481) | ​ |  | 1,649 | ​
Accrued expenses | ​ |  | (18) | ​ |  | 618 | ​
Accrued expenses - noncurrent | ​ | ​ | 791 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Operating lease obligations | ​ |  | (9) | ​ |  | (12) | ​
Contract liabilities | ​ |  | (100) | ​ |  | (86) | ​
Net cash used in operating activities | ​ |  | (25,466) | ​ |  | (25,977) | ​
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Cash flows from investing activities: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Purchases of debt securities | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (5,355) | ​
Redemption of debt securities | ​ | ​ | 4,100 | ​ | ​ | 9,711 | ​
Sale of debt securities | ​ | ​ | 6,739 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Purchase of equity security | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (1,760) | ​
Additions to intangible assets | ​ |  | — | ​ | ​ | (4,300) | ​
Purchases of fixed assets | ​ |  | (5,232) | ​ | ​ | (3,900) | ​
Sales proceeds for fixed assets | ​ | ​ | 2,100 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Payment for RubrYc asset acquisition | ​ | ​ | (692) | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities | ​ |  | 7,015 | ​ |  | (5,604) | ​
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Cash flows from financing activities: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Proceeds from sales of common stock | ​ | ​ | 7,851 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Payments for fractional shares after reverse stock split | ​ | ​ | (39) | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Acquisition of noncontrolling interest | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (50) | ​
Proceeds from equipment financing loan | ​ | ​ | 500 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Payment of equipment financing loan | ​ | ​ | (62) | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Payment of term note payable | ​ | ​ | (8,523) | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Proceeds from exercise of stock options | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 77 | ​
Costs to attain term note | ​ | ​ | (22) | ​ | ​ | (322) | ​
Payment of finance lease obligation | ​ |  | (144) | ​ | ​ | (5,820) | ​
Net cash used in financing activities | ​ |  | (439) | ​ |  | (6,115) | ​
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Effect of exchange rate changes | ​ |  | 33 | ​ |  | — | ​
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Net decrease in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | ​ |  | (18,857) | ​ |  | (37,696) | ​
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash - beginning | ​ |  | 28,672 | ​ |  | 77,404 | ​
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash - end | ​ | $ | 9,815 | ​ | $ | 39,708 | ​

​

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

7

Table of Contents

iBio, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(Unaudited; in Thousands)

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Nine Months Ended | ​
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​
​ |  | 2023 |  | 2022 | ​
Schedule of non-cash activities: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Fixed assets included in accounts payable in prior period, paid in current period | ​ | $ | 1,769 | ​ | $ | 791 | ​
Increase in finance lease ROU assets for new leases | ​ | $ | 814 | ​ | $ | — | ​
Increase in finance lease obligation for new leases | ​ | $ | 814 | ​ | $ | — | ​
RubrYc asset acquisition by issuance of common stock | ​ | $ | 650 | ​ | $ | — | ​
Costs to raise capital paid directly from gross proceeds | ​ | $ | 636 | ​ | $ | — | ​
Sales of fixed assets receivable | ​ | $ | 460 | ​ | $ | — | ​
Subscription receivable | ​ | $ | 260 | ​ | $ | — | ​
Cost accrued to amend term note payable | ​ | $ | 75 | ​ | $ | — | ​
Unpaid fixed assets included in accounts payable | ​ | $ | 21 | ​ | $ | 2,193 | ​
Termination of finance ROU assets including issuance of warrant | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 25,386 | ​
Note payable to acquire Facility | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 22,375 | ​
Increase in operating lease ROU assets for new lease - net of lease incentive | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 5,570 | ​
Settlement of revenue contract | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 580 | ​
Issuance of warrant for final finance lease obligation payment | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 217 | ​
Lease incentive for construction in progress | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 82 | ​
Acquisition of noncontrolling interest | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 18 | ​
Unrealized (gain) loss on available-for-sale debt securities | ​ | $ | (159) | ​ | $ | 131 | ​
Supplemental cash flow information: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Cash paid during the period for interest | ​ | $ | 523 | ​ | $ | 860 | ​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

​

​

8

Table of Contents

iBio, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

(Unaudited)

1. Nature of Business

iBio, Inc. (“we”, “us”, “our”, “iBio”, “iBio, Inc” or the “Company”) is an Artificial Intelligence (“AI”)-driven innovator of precision antibody immunotherapies. The Company has a pipeline of innovative primarily immuno-oncology antibodies against hard-to-drug targets where it may face reduced competition and with antibodies that may be more selective. The Company plans to use its AI-driven discovery platform to continue adding antibodies against hard-to-drug targets or to work with partners on AI-driven drug development.

Therapeutics Pipeline

IBIO-101: an anti-CD25 molecule that works by depletion of immunosuppressive T-regulatory cells (“Tregs”) via antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (“ADCC”), without disrupting activation of effector T-cells (“Teffs”) in the tumor microenvironment. IBIO-101 could potentially be used to treat solid tumors, hairy cell leukemia, relapsed multiple myeloma, lymphoma, or head and neck cancer. IBIO-101 is currently in the Investigational New Drug (“IND”) enabling stage. We have contracted with a contract research organization (“CRO”) to assist with the development of the manufacturing process, which includes but is not limited to process and cell line development for the production of the drug substance and drug product. IBIO-101 is strategically positioned as a fast follower to Hoffman-La Roche’s RG6292 molecule that recently released Phase 1 clinical data. While RG6292 showed signs of efficacy, especially in combination with PD-L1 monoclonal antibody, and was well tolerated, we anticipate additional clinical research will be needed to determine whether different cancer types are more efficacious than others. As a result, we have decided to pause the IND enabling studies until additional data is released on RG6292. This approach will allow us to gather more information, thoroughly evaluate the market potential and optimize our financial resources and the development plan for IBIO-101 to maximize its potential for success.

​

CCR8: targets depletion of highly immunosuppressive CCR8+ Tregs in the tumor microenvironment via an ADCC mechanism with selective binding to CCR8 over its closely related cousin, CCR4, to avoid off-target effects. A CCR8 program could potentially be broadly applicable in solid tumors and/or as a prospective combination therapy.

​

EGFRvIII: binds a tumor-specific mutation of EGFR variant III with an afucosylated antibody for high ADCC. Because of its specificity binding to the tumor-specific mutation, it could potentially reduce toxicity and/or expand the therapeutic window compared to simple broad EGFR-targeted alternatives. EGFRvIII is constantly “switched on” which can lead to the development of a range of different cancers. An EGFRvIII antibody could potentially be used to treat glioblastoma, head and neck cancer or non-small cell lung cancer.

9

Table of Contents

CD3 antibody panel: provides a range of CD3 affinities with cross-reactivity to non-human primates and increased the humanness of the antibody sequences. The antibody panel is intended to serve as one arm of T-cell-redirecting bispecific antibodies, a new class of therapeutic antibodies designed to simultaneously bind to T-cells via CD3 and to tumor cells via tumor-specific antigens or tumor-associated antigens, inducing T-cell-mediated killing of tumor cells.

​

MUC16: a highly expressed target on ovarian cancer cells and an attractive tumor associated target for therapeutic antibodies. However, antibodies targeting MUC16 are prone to tumor resistance via epitope shedding and dysregulated glycosylation. Epitope-steered antibodies that bind to an epitope that avoids both of these tumor resistance mechanisms could potentially be used to treat MUC16 positive tumors, particularly those tumors that are resistant to other MUC16 antibodies.

​

PD-1 Agonist: selectively binds PD-1 to suppress auto-reactive T-cells without PD-L1/PD-L2 blocking. A PD-1 agonist could potentially be used to treat inflammatory bowel disease, systemic lupus erythematosus, multiple sclerosis or other inflammatory diseases.

​

In addition to the programs described above, the Company also has three additional early discovery programs that have the potential to advance into later stages of preclinical development and are designed to tackle hard-to-drug targets.

​

IBIO-100 and Endostatin E4

Our preclinical anti-fibrotic program, IBIO-100, has been undergoing a review process as part of our ongoing effort to prioritize our resources and focus on the most promising opportunities. The IBIO-100 program design is based upon work by Dr. Carol Feghali-Bostwick, Professor of Medicine at the Medical University of South Carolina and Vice-Chair of the Scleroderma Foundation. Her initial work was conducted at the University of Pittsburgh, and we have licensed the patents relevant for the continued development of the molecule from the university. After careful consideration, in February 2023, the Company terminated all efforts on IBIO-100 anti-fibrotic program and provided a six (6) month notice of termination of the license agreement to the University of Pittsburgh, as required by the license agreement. Pursuant to the license agreement with the University of Pittsburgh, the Company’s financial obligations for the management of the patents under the license will cease on August 14, 2023, and at such time, will transition back to the University of Pittsburgh.

​

As part of this decision, we are intending to complete the pre-clinical cancer studies we are conducting in collaboration with University of Texas Southwestern using E4 endostatin peptide, which is derived from IBIO-100. After the pre-clinical studies are completed, we will re-assess whether to further pursue the oncology program and have further discussions with the University of Pittsburgh. This approach allows us to gather valuable data and insights that will inform our future decisions regarding the potential of E4 endostatin peptide as an oncology program.

​

AI Drug Discovery Platform

In September 2022, the Company purchased substantially all of the assets of RubrYc Therapeutics (for a complete description of the transaction please see Note 6 – Significant Transactions). The AI Drug Discovery platform technology is designed to be used to discover antibodies that bind to hard-to-target subdominant and conformational epitopes for further development within our existing portfolio or in partnership with outside entities. The RubrYc AI platform is built upon three key technologies.

| 1. | Epitope Targeting Engine: A patented machine-learning platform that combines computational biology and 3D-modeling to identify molecules that mimic hard-to-target binding sites on target proteins, specifically, subdominant and conformational epitopes. The creation of these small mimics enables the engineering of therapeutic antibody candidates that can selectively bind immune and cancer cells better than ”trial and error” antibody engineering and screening methods that are traditionally focused on dominant epitopes.

| 2. | RubrYcHuTM Library: An AI-generated human antibody library free of significant sequence liabilities that provides a unique pool of antibodies to screen. The combination of the Epitope Targeting Engine and screening with the RubrYcHu Library has been shown to reduce the discovery time from ideation to in vivo proof-of-concept (“PoC’) by up to four months. This has the potential to enable more, and better, therapeutic candidates to reach the clinic faster.

| 3. | StableHuTM Library: An AI-powered sequence optimization library used to improve antibody performance. Once an antibody has been advanced to the lead optimization stage, StableHu allows precise and rapid optimization of the antibody binding regions to rapidly move a candidate molecule into the IND-enabling stage.

On January 3, 2023, the United States Patent and Trademark Office issued U.S. Patent No. 11,545,238, entitled “Machine Learning Method for Protein Modelling to Design Engineered Peptides,” which, among other claims, covers a machine learning model for

10

Table of Contents

engineering peptides, including antibody epitope therapeutics. Subject to any potential patent term extensions, the patent will expire on May 13, 2040.

2. Basis of Presentation

Interim Consolidated Financial Statements

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared from the books and records of the Company and include all normal and recurring adjustments which, in the opinion of management, are necessary for a fair presentation in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (“U.S. GAAP”) for interim consolidated financial information and Rule 8-03 of Regulation S-X promulgated by the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”). Accordingly, these interim financial statements do not include all of the information and footnotes required for complete annual consolidated financial statements. Interim results are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the full year. Interim unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited financial statements and the notes thereto included in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the prior year ended June 30, 2022, filed with the SEC on October 11, 2022 (the “Annual Report”), from which the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheet dated June 30, 2022 was derived.

Principles of Consolidation

The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated as part of the consolidation. Non-controlling interest in the consolidated financial statements represented the share of the loss in iBio CDMO, LLC (“iBio CDMO”) for an affiliate of Eastern Capital Limited (“Eastern Capital”) through November 1, 2021, the date the Company acquired the remaining interest in iBio CDMO. See Note 6 – Significant Transactions.

Going Concern

The history of significant losses, the negative cash flow from operations, the limited cash resources on hand and the dependence by the Company on its ability to obtain additional financing to fund its operations after the current cash resources are exhausted raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. In an effort to remain a going concern and increase cash reserves, the Company completed a public equity offering, reduced its work force by approximately 60% (a reduction of approximately 69 positions) in November 2022, and ceased operations of its CDMO facility thereby reducing annual spend on expenses by approximately 50%. Additionally, in July 2022, the Company initiated the selling of the CDMO assets and facility, and since then has sold a substantial portion of the CDMO assets. (See Note 3 – Discontinued Operations for more information.) Additional potential options being considered to further increase liquidity include lowering the Company’s expenses further, focusing product development on a select number of product candidates, the sale of the CDMO, the sale or out-licensing of certain product candidates, additional equipment sales, raising money from capital markets, grant revenue or collaborations, or a combination thereof.

​

The Company’s cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash of $9.8 million as of March 31, 2023, is not anticipated to be sufficient to support operations through the first quarter of Fiscal 2024 unless the Company reduces its burn rate further, sells the CDMO facility for amounts above its term note payable, or increases its capital as described above. Regardless of whether the Company is able to reduce its burn rate or sell or out-license certain assets or parts of the business, the Company will need to raise additional capital in order to fully execute its near and long-term business plan. It is the Company’s goal to implement one or more potential options described above to allow the Company to have a cash runway for at least 12 months from the date of the filing of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. However, there can be no assurance that the Company will be successful in implementing any of the options that it is evaluating.

The accompanying consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments related to the recoverability and classification of assets or the amounts and classification of liabilities that may result from the possible inability of the Company to continue as a going concern.

Reverse Stock Split

​

On September 22, 2022, the Company's Board of Directors approved the implementation of a reverse stock split (the “Reverse Split”) at a ratio of one-for-twenty five (1:25) shares of the Company's common stock, par value $0.001 (the “Common Stock”). The Reverse Split was effective as of October 7, 2022. All share and per share amounts of the Common Stock presented have been retroactively adjusted to reflect the Reverse Split. See Note 16 – Stockholders’ Equity for more information.

​

11

Table of Contents

3. Discontinued Operations

On November 3, 2022, the Company announced it is seeking to divest its contract development and manufacturing organization (iBio CDMO, LLC) in order to complete its transformation into an antibody discovery and development company. In conjunction with the divestment, the Company commenced a workforce reduction of approximately 60% of the current Company staffing levels (a reduction of approximately 69 positions). The Company substantially completed the employee reduction by January 2, 2023. Through the process of seeking to divest its contract development and manufacturing organization, the Company continues to market for sale the 130,000-square-foot cGMP facility location in Bryan, Texas (the “Facility”). Additionally, on February 10, 2021, the Company, entered into an Auction Sale Agreement (the “Auction Sale Agreement”) with Holland Industrial Group, together with Federal Equipment Company and Capital Recovery Group LLC (collectively, the “Auctioneers”) for the sale at public auction of equipment and other tangible personal property (the “Equipment”) located at the Facility. The Auctioneer guaranteed an amount of gross proceeds from the sale of the equipment of $2.1 million, which was paid to the Company on February 17, 2023. The auction, which commenced on March 24, 2023 and concluded on March 30, 2023, resulted in total proceeds of approximately $2.9 million. In accordance with the Auction Sale Agreement, the Company received 80% of the excess proceeds, after Holland Industrial Group’s $0.2 million fee, which approximated $0.5 million during the fourth quarter of Fiscal 2023 and is included in prepaid and other assets as of March 31, 2023.

​

The Company incurred pre-tax charges of approximately $1.9 million for the employee reduction which consisted of severance obligations, continuation of salaries and benefits over a 60-day transitional period during which impacted employees remain employed but were not expected to provide active service, and other customary employee benefit payments in connection with an employee reduction. At March 31, 2023, $0.1 million remains in accrued expenses as a current liability. The Company recorded a charge in discontinued operations for $34.6 million for the nine months ended March 31, 2023, of which approximately $17.6 million was the result of a fixed asset impairment charge (see Note 11 – Fixed Assets for more information), approximately $4.9 million to write down inventory to its net realizable value, approximately $7.5 million of personnel costs including severance and the balance related to operational costs related to winding down the CDMO business.

​

As such, the results of iBio CDMO's operations are reported as discontinued operations for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2023. The Company has retrospectively recast its condensed consolidated statement of operations for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2022 presented. In addition, those assets and liabilities associated with the discontinued operations of the CDMO that the Company intends to sell have been classified as “held for sale” as of March 31, 2023. The Company has retrospectively recast its consolidated balance sheet as of June 30, 2022 for assets and liabilities held for sale. The Company has chosen not to segregate the cash flows of iBio CDMO in the consolidated statement of cash flows. Supplemental disclosures related to discontinued operations for the statements of cash flows have been provided below. Unless noted otherwise, discussion in the Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements refers to the Company's continuing operations.

​

The following table presents a reconciliation of the major financial lines constituting the results of operations for discontinued operations to the loss from discontinued operations presented separately in the condensed consolidated statements of operations (in thousands):

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Three Months Ended | ​ | Three Months Ended
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | March 31,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Revenues | ​ | $ | 205 | ​ | $ | 143
Cost of goods sold | ​ | ​ | 25 | ​ | ​ | 48
Gross profit | ​ | ​ | 180 | ​ | ​ | 95
Operating expenses: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Research and development | ​ | ​ | 837 | ​ | ​ | 2,278
General and administrative | ​ | ​ | 929 | ​ | ​ | 3,211
Gain on sale of fixed assets | ​ | ​ | (732) | ​ | ​ | —
Total operating expenses | ​ | ​ | 1,034 | ​ | ​ | 5,489
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other expenses: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Interest expense - term note payable | ​ | ​ | (158) | ​ | ​ | (249)
Other | ​ | ​ | (3) | ​ | ​ | (1)
Total other expenses | ​ | ​ | (161) | ​ | ​ | (250)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Loss from discontinued operations | ​ | $ | (1,015) | ​ | $ | (5,644)

​

​

12

Table of Contents

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Nine Months Ended | ​ | Nine Months Ended
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | March 31,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Revenues | ​ | $ | 391 | ​ | $ | 438
Cost of goods sold | ​ | ​ | 52 | ​ | ​ | 201
Gross profit | ​ | ​ | 339 | ​ | ​ | 237
Operating expenses: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Research and development | ​ | ​ | 6,361 | ​ | ​ | 5,128
General and administrative | ​ | ​ | 6,165 | ​ | ​ | 8,659
Fixed asset impairments | ​ | ​ | 17,600 | ​ | ​ | —
Gain on sale of fixed assets | ​ | ​ | (732) | ​ | ​ | —
Inventory reserve | ​ | ​ | 4,933 | ​ | ​ | —
Total operating expenses | ​ | ​ | 34,327 | ​ | ​ | 13,787
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other income (expenses): | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Interest expense - term note payable | ​ | ​ | (606) | ​ | ​ | (372)
Interest expense - related party | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (810)
Forgiveness of note payable and accrued interest - SBA loan | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 607
Other | ​ | ​ | (4) | ​ | ​ | 1
Total other income (expenses) | ​ | ​ | (610) | ​ | ​ | (574)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Loss from discontinued operations | ​ | $ | (34,598) | ​ | $ | (14,124)

​

​

The following table presents net carrying values related to the major classes of assets that were classified as held for sale at March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022 (in thousands):

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | June 30,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Current assets: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Inventory | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 3,900
Operating lease right-of-use assets | ​ | ​ | 1,944 | ​ | ​ | —
Property and equipment, net | ​ | ​ | 16,424 | ​ | ​ | —
Total current assets | ​ | $ | 18,368 | ​ | $ | 3,900
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other assets: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Property and equipment, net | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 35,289
Finance lease right-of-use assets | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 74
Operating lease right-of-use assets | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,951
Total other assets | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 37,314
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Current liabilities: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Finance lease obligation | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 46
Operating lease obligation | ​ | ​ | 1,944 | ​ | ​ | 10
Total current liabilities | ​ | $ | 1,944 | ​ | $ | 56
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Long-term liabilities: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Finance lease obligation | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 30
Operating lease obligation | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,941
Total long-term liabilities | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 1,971

​

13

Table of Contents

The following table presents the supplemental disclosures related to discontinued operations for the statements of cash flows (in thousands):

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Nine Months Ended | ​ | Nine Months Ended
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | March 31,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Depreciation expense | ​ | $ | 273 | ​ | $ | 1,532
Amortization of finance lease right-of-use assets | ​ | ​ | 20 | ​ | ​ | 587
Purchase of fixed assets | ​ | ​ | 1,041 | ​ | ​ | 28,384
Fixed asset impairments | ​ | ​ | 17,600 | ​ | ​ | —
Inventory reserve | ​ | ​ | 4,933 | ​ | ​ | —
Sales proceeds of fixed assets | ​ | ​ | 2,100 | ​ | ​ | —
Investing non-cash transactions: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Fixed assets included in accounts payable in prior period, paid in current period | ​ | ​ | 1,542 | ​ | ​ | 791
Unpaid fixed assets included in accounts payable | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,193
Sales of fixed assets receivable | ​ | ​ | 460 | ​ | ​ | —

​

​

4. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

The Company’s significant accounting policies are described in Note 3 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in the Annual Report.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. These estimates include liquidity assertions, the valuation of intellectual property and fixed assets held for sale, the incremental borrowing rate utilized in the finance and operating lease calculations, legal and contractual contingencies and share-based compensation. Although management bases its estimates on historical experience and various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, actual results could differ from these estimates.

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are reported at their outstanding unpaid principal balances net of allowances for uncollectible accounts. The Company provides for allowances for uncollectible receivables based on its estimate of uncollectible amounts considering age, collection history, and other factors considered appropriate. Management’s policy is to write off accounts receivable against the allowance for doubtful accounts when a balance is determined to be uncollectible. At March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022, the Company determined that an allowance for doubtful accounts was not needed. The Company had accounts receivable of $426,000 at June 30, 2021.

Revenue Recognition

The Company accounts for its revenue recognition under Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers. Under this standard, the Company recognizes revenue when a customer obtains control of promised services or goods in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the Company expects to receive in exchange for those goods or services. In addition, the standard requires disclosure of the nature, amount, timing, and uncertainty of revenue and cash flows arising from customer contracts.

The Company’s contract revenue consists primarily of amounts earned under contracts with third-party customers and reimbursed expenses under such contracts. The Company analyzes its agreements to determine whether the elements can be separated and accounted for individually or as a single unit of accounting. Allocation of revenue to individual elements that qualify for separate accounting is based on the separate selling prices determined for each component, and total contract consideration is then allocated pro rata across the components of the arrangement. If separate selling prices are not available, the Company will use its best estimate of such selling prices, consistent with the overall pricing strategy and after consideration of relevant market factors.

In general, the Company applies the following steps when recognizing revenue from contracts with customers: (i) identify the contract, (ii) identify the performance obligations, (iii) determine the transaction price, (iv) allocate the transaction price to the performance obligations and (v) recognize revenue when a performance obligation is satisfied.

14

Table of Contents

Recognition of revenue is driven by satisfaction of the performance obligations using one of two methods: revenue is either recognized over time or at a point in time. Contracts containing multiple performance obligations classify those performance obligations into separate units of accounting either as standalone or combined units of accounting. For those performance obligations treated as a standalone unit of accounting, revenue is generally recognized based on the method appropriate for each standalone unit. For those performance obligations treated as a combined unit of accounting, revenue is generally recognized as the performance obligations are satisfied, which generally occurs when control of the goods or services have been transferred to the customer or client or once the client or customer is able to direct the use of those goods and/or services as well as obtaining substantially all of its benefits. As such, revenue for a combined unit of accounting is generally recognized based on the method appropriate for the last delivered item but due to the specific nature of certain project and contract items, management may determine an alternative revenue recognition method as appropriate, such as a contract whereby one deliverable in the arrangement clearly comprises the overwhelming majority of the value of the overall combined unit of accounting. Under this circumstance, management may determine revenue recognition for the combined unit of accounting based on the revenue recognition guidance otherwise applicable to the predominant deliverable.

If a loss on a contract is anticipated, such loss is recognized in its entirety when the loss becomes evident. When the current estimates of the amount of consideration that is expected to be received in exchange for transferring promised goods or services to the customer indicates a loss will be incurred, a provision for the entire loss on the contract is made. At March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022, the Company had no contract loss provisions.

Fixed-Fee

Under a fixed-fee contract, the Company charges a fixed agreed upon amount for a deliverable. Fixed-fee contracts have fixed deliverables upon completion of the project. Typically, the Company recognizes revenue for fixed-fee contracts after projects are completed, delivery is made and title transfers to the customer, and collection is reasonably assured.

Revenue can be recognized either 1) over time or 2) at a point in time. All revenue was recognized at a point in time for all periods presented.

For the three months ended March 31, 2022, revenue was recognized from a license agreement and for the nine months ended March 31, 2022, revenue was recognized from a license agreement and the settlement of a revenue contract. No revenue was recognized for all other periods presented.

Time and Materials

Under a time and materials contract, the Company charges customers an hourly rate plus reimbursement for other project specific costs. The Company recognizes revenue for time and material contracts based on the number of hours devoted to the project multiplied by the customer’s billing rate plus other project specific costs incurred.

Contract Assets

A contract asset is an entity’s right to payment for goods and services already transferred to a customer if that right to payment is conditional on something other than the passage of time. Generally, an entity will recognize a contract asset when it has fulfilled a contract obligation but must perform other obligations before being entitled to payment.

Contract assets consist primarily of the cost of project contract work performed by third parties for which the Company expects to recognize any related revenue at a later date, upon satisfaction of the contract obligations. At March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022, contract assets were $0.

Contract Liabilities

A contract liability is an entity’s obligation to transfer goods or services to a customer at the earlier of (1) when the customer prepays consideration or (2) the time that the customer’s consideration is due for goods and services the entity will yet provide. Generally, an entity will recognize a contract liability when it receives a prepayment.

Contract liabilities consist primarily of consideration received, usually in the form of payment, on project work to be performed whereby the Company expects to recognize any related revenue at a later date, upon satisfaction of the contract obligations. At March 31, 2023, June 30, 2022, and June 30, 2021, contract liabilities were $0, $100,000 and $423,000, respectively. The Company recognized revenue of $53,000 and $100,000 during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2023, respectively, that was included in the contract liabilities balance as of June 30, 2022 and was reported in discontinued operations. The Company recognized revenue of $52,000 and $178,000 during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2022, respectively, that was included in the contract liabilities balance as of June 30, 2021 and was reported in discontinued operations. The Company recognized revenue of $0 and $84,000 during the three

15

Table of Contents

and nine months ended March 31, 2022 that was included in the contract liabilities balance as of June 30, 2021 and reported as part of continuing operations.

Leases

The Company accounts for leases under the guidance of Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 842, Leases ("ASC 842"). The standard established a right-of-use (“ROU”) model requiring a lessee to record a ROU asset and a lease liability on the balance sheet for all leases with terms longer than 12 months and classified as either an operating or finance lease. The adoption of ASC 842 had a significant effect on the Company’s balance sheet, resulting in an increase in non-current assets and both current and non-current liabilities.

In accordance with ASC 842, at the inception of an arrangement, the Company determines whether the arrangement is or contains a lease based on the unique facts and circumstances present and the classification of the lease including whether the contract involves the use of a distinct identified asset, whether the Company obtains the right to substantially all the economic benefit from the use of the asset, and whether the Company has the right to direct the use of the asset. Leases with a term greater than one year are recognized on the balance sheet as ROU assets, lease liabilities and, if applicable, long-term lease liabilities. The Company has elected not to recognize on the balance sheet leases with terms of one year or less under practical expedient in paragraph ASC 842-20-25-2. For contracts with lease and non-lease components, the Company has elected not to allocate the contract consideration and to account for the lease and non-lease components as a single lease component.

The lease liabilities and the corresponding ROU assets are recorded based on the present value of lease payments over the expected remaining lease term. The implicit rate within the Company’s existing finance (capital) lease was determinable and, therefore, used at the adoption date of ASC 842 to determine the present value of lease payments under the finance lease. The implicit rate within the Company’s operating lease was not determinable and, therefore, the Company used the incremental borrowing rate at the lease commencement date to determine the present value of lease payments. The determination of the Company’s incremental borrowing rate requires judgment. The Company will determine the incremental borrowing rate for each new lease using its estimated borrowing rate.

An option to extend the lease is considered in connection with determining the ROU asset and lease liability when it is reasonably certain the Company will exercise that option. An option to terminate is considered unless it is reasonably certain the Company will not exercise the option.

Cash, Cash Equivalents and Restricted Cash

The Company considers all highly-liquid instruments purchased with an original maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents. Cash equivalents at March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022 consisted of money market accounts. Restricted cash consisted of $3.0 million held within a Company account at Woodforest Bank for the term note payable (see Note 6 – Significant Transactions and Note 13 - Debt), collateral for a letter of credit obtained related to the San Diego operating lease (see Note 15 – Operating Lease Obligations) and collateral for a Company purchasing card. The Company’s bank required an additional 5% collateral held above the actual letters of credit issued for the San Diego lease and Company purchasing card. Restricted cash was approximately $3.3 million at March 31, 2023 and $6.0 million on June 30, 2022. The reduction to the restricted cash occurred because on October 11, 2022, the Company, as part of the First Amendment to the Credit Agreement with Woodforest National Bank (“Woodforest”), paid down $5.5 million of the term loan and subsequently Woodforest cancelled the irrevocable letter of credit issued by JPMorgan Chase Bank upon closing of the amendment. In accordance with the Fourth Amendment with Woodforest, the Company deposited $3 million in a restricted account at Woodforest. (For a complete description of the transaction please see Note 6 – Significant Transactions and Note 13 - Debt).

The following table summarizes the components of total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash in the condensed consolidated statements of cash flows (in thousands):

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | June 30,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Cash and equivalents | ​ | $ | 6,562 | ​ | $ | 22,676
Collateral held for letter of credit - term note payable | ​ | ​ | 3,000 | ​ | ​ | 5,743
Collateral held for letter of credit - San Diego lease | ​ | ​ | 198 | ​ | ​ | 198
Collateral held for Company purchasing card | ​ | ​ | 55 | ​ | ​ | 55
Total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | ​ | $ | 9,815 | ​ | $ | 28,672

​

16

Table of Contents

Investments in Debt Securities

Debt investments were classified as available-for-sale. Changes in fair value are recorded in other comprehensive income (loss). Fair value was calculated based on publicly available market information. Discounts and/or premiums paid when the debt securities were acquired are amortized to interest income over the terms of the debt securities. See Note 8 – Investments in Debt Securities.

Inventory

Inventory is stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value on the first-in, first-out basis. Inventory held is related to the CDMO business and has been classified as held for sale. See Note 3 – Discontinued Operations for information on inventory reserved reflected in the period ended March 31, 2023.

​

Research and Development

The Company accounts for research and development costs in accordance with the Financial Accounting Standards Board (“FASB”) ASC 730-10, Research and Development (“ASC 730-10”). Under ASC 730-10, all research and development costs must be charged to expense as incurred. Accordingly, internal research and development costs are expensed as incurred. Third-party research and development costs are expensed when the contracted work has been performed or as milestone results have been achieved. For the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, research and development expense was reported in both continuing and discontinued operations.

Right-of-Use Assets

Assets held under the terms of finance (capital) leases are amortized on a straight-line basis over the terms of the leases or the economic lives of the assets. Obligations for future lease payments under finance (capital) leases are shown within liabilities and are analyzed between amounts falling due within and after one year. See Note 9 – Finance Lease ROU Assets and Note 14 – Finance Lease Obligations for additional information.

Fixed Assets

Fixed assets are stated at cost net of accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets ranging from three to 39 years.

The Company monitors fixed assets for impairment indicators throughout the year. When necessary, charges for impairments of long-lived assets are recorded for the amount by which the fair value is less than the carrying value of these assets. Changes in the Company’s business strategy or adverse changes in market conditions could impact impairment analyses and require the recognition of an impairment charge. Although management bases its estimates on historical experience and various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, actual results could differ from these estimates.

See Note 11 – Fixed Assets for additional information.

Intangible Assets

Identifiable intangible assets are comprised of definite life intangible assets and indefinite life intangible assets.

The Company accounts for definite life intangible assets at either their historical cost or allocated purchase price at asset acquisition and records amortization utilizing the straight-line method based upon their estimated useful lives. Intellectual property is amortized over 20 years. The Company reviews the carrying value of its definite life intangible assets for impairment whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate the carrying amount of such assets may not be fully recoverable. The carrying value is not recoverable if it exceeds the sum of the undiscounted cash flows expected to result from the use and eventual disposition of the asset. An impairment loss is measured as the amount by which the carrying amount exceeds it fair value.

For indefinite life intangible assets, the Company performs an impairment test annually and whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate the carrying value of an asset may not be recoverable. The Company determines the fair value of the asset quarterly or when triggering events are present, based on discounted cash flows and records an impairment loss if book value exceeds fair value.

Evaluating for impairment requires judgment, including the estimation of future cash flows, future growth rates and profitability and the expected life over which cash flows will occur. Changes in the Company’s business strategy or adverse changes in market conditions could impact impairment analyses and require the recognition of an impairment charge. Although management bases its estimates on

17

Table of Contents

historical experience and various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, actual results could differ from these estimates.

See Note 12 – Intangible Assets for additional information.

Share-based Compensation

The Company recognizes the cost of all share-based payment transactions at fair value. Compensation cost, measured by the fair value of the equity instruments issued, adjusted for estimated forfeitures, is recognized in the financial statements as the respective awards are earned over the performance or service period. The Company uses historical data to estimate forfeiture rates.

The impact that share-based payment awards will have on the Company’s results of operations is a function of the number of shares awarded, the trading price of the Company’s stock at the date of grant or modification, the vesting schedule and forfeitures. Furthermore, the application of the Black-Scholes option pricing model employs weighted-average assumptions for expected volatility of the Company’s stock, expected term until exercise of the options, the risk-free interest rate, and dividends, if any, to determine fair value.

Expected volatility is based on historical volatility of the Common Stock; the expected term until exercise represents the weighted-average period of time that options granted are expected to be outstanding giving consideration to vesting schedules and the Company’s historical exercise patterns; and the risk-free interest rate is based on the U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant for periods corresponding with the expected life of the option. The Company has not paid any dividends since its inception and does not anticipate paying any dividends for the foreseeable future, so the dividend yield is assumed to be zero. In addition, the Company estimates forfeitures at each reporting period, rather than electing to record the impact of such forfeitures as they occur. See Note 18 – Share-Based Compensation for additional information.

Concentrations of Credit Risk

Cash

The Company maintains principally all cash balances in two financial institutions which, at times, may exceed the insured amounts. The exposure to the Company is solely dependent upon daily balances and the strength of the financial institutions. The Company has not incurred any losses on these accounts. At March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022, amounts in excess of insured limits were approximately $6,300,000 and $18,200,000, respectively.

Revenue

During the three months ended March 31, 2023, the Company reported no revenue from continuing operations and generated 100% of its revenue reported in discontinued operations from two customers. During the three months ended March 31, 2022, the Company reported $1.8 million of license revenue from continuing operations and generated $144,000 of revenue reported in discontinued operations from two customers.

​

During the nine months ended March 31, 2023, the Company reported no revenue from continuing operations and generated 100% of its revenue reported in discontinued operations from two customers. During the nine months ended March 31, 2022, the Company reported revenue from continuing operations related to a license agreement and a settlement of a revenue contract. The Company also generated $438,000 of revenue reported in discontinued operations from six customers.

​

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

​

In June 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-13, Financial Instruments - Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments (“ASU 2016-13”), which requires an entity to assess impairment of its financial instruments based on its estimate of expected credit losses. Since the issuance of ASU 2016-13, the FASB released several amendments to improve and clarify the implementation guidance. In November 2019, the FASB issued ASU 2019-10, Financial Instruments - Credit Losses (Topic 326), Derivatives and Hedging (Topic 815), and Leases (Topic 842): Effective Dates, which amended the effective date of the various topics. As the Company is a smaller reporting company, the provisions of ASU 2016-13 and the related amendments are effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those fiscal years, beginning after December 15, 2022 (quarter ending September 30, 2023, for the Company). Entities are required to apply these changes through a cumulative-effect adjustment to retained earnings as of the beginning of the first reporting period in which the guidance is effective. The Company does not expect the adoption of ASU 2016-13 to have a significant impact on the Company’s consolidated financial statements.

Management does not believe that any other recently issued, but not yet effective, accounting standard if currently adopted would have a material effect on the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements. Most of the newer standards issued represent

18

Table of Contents

technical corrections to the accounting literature or application to specific industries which have no effect on the Company’s condensed consolidated financial statements.

​

5. Financial Instruments and Fair Value Measurement

The carrying values of cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable, accrued expenses and term note payable in the Company’s condensed consolidated balance sheets approximated their fair values as of March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022 due to their short-term nature. The carrying value of the convertible promissory note receivable, the term note payable and finance lease obligation approximated to fair value as of March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022 as the interest rates related to the financial instruments approximated to market value.

The Company accounts for its investments in debt securities at fair value. The following provides a description of the three levels of inputs that may be used to measure fair value under the standard, the types of investments that fall under each category, and the valuation methodologies used to measure these investments at fair value.

• | Level 1 – Inputs are based upon unadjusted quoted prices for identical instruments in active markets.

• | Level 2 – Inputs to the valuation include quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in inactive markets, inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability, and inputs that are derived principally from or corroborated by observable market data by correlation or other means. If the asset or liability has a specified (contractual) term, the Level 2 input must be observable for substantially the full term of the asset or liability. All debt securities were valued using Level 2 inputs.

• | Level 3 – Inputs to the valuation methodology are unobservable and significant to the fair value measurement.

​

The Company’s fixed assets and amortizable intangible assets are measured at fair value on a nonrecurring basis; that is, these assets are not measured at fair value on an ongoing basis, but are subject to fair value adjustments in certain circumstances, such as when there is evidence of impairment.

​

The Company initially marketed the CDMO business and during the second quarter of Fiscal 2023, changed its strategy to selling the stand-alone CDMO assets. These assets were assessed for impairment and the analysis resulted in the expected future cash flows from the sale of the property and equipment falling below its current carrying value. The Company utilized a market approach, using independent third-party appraisals, including comparable assets, in addition to bids received from prospective buyers, to estimate the fair value of the property and equipment. As a result, the carrying value of the building and equipment was reduced to their estimated fair values of $16,350,000 and $2,100,000, respectively. In the second quarter of Fiscal 2023, impairment charges were recorded in discontinued operations under general and administrative expense of $6,300,000 and $11,300,000 for the building and machinery and equipment, respectively. The machinery and equipment were sold during the third quarter of Fiscal 2023.

​

The following table shows the fair value of the Company's fixed assets included in Current Assets Held For Sale measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis as of March 31, 2023 (amounts in thousands):

​

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | March 31, 2023
​ | ​ | ​ | Fair Value Hierarchy
​ | ​ | ​ | Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1) | ​ | ​ | Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2) | ​ | ​ | Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3) | ​ | ​ | Total Fair Value | ​ | ​ | Total Impairments
Building in Bryan, Texas | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 16,364 | ​ | $ | 16,364 | ​ | $ | 6,300

​

​

During the second quarter of Fiscal 2023, the Company re-evaluated its business strategy and reviewed its product portfolio. After such review, the Company identified intellectual property, patent and licenses that would no longer be utilized and therefore were fully impaired (Level 3). See Note 12 – Intangible Assets for additional information.

​

​

19

Table of Contents

6. Significant Transactions

Affiliates of Eastern Capital Limited

On November 1, 2021, the Company and its subsidiary, iBio CDMO (“iBio CDMO”, and collectively with the Company, the “Purchaser”) entered into a series of agreements (the “Transaction”) with College Station Investors LLC (“College Station”), and Bryan Capital Investors LLC (“Bryan Capital” and, collectively with College Station, “Seller”), each affiliates of Eastern Capital Limited (“Eastern,” a former significant stockholder of the Company) described in more detail below whereby in exchange for a certain cash payment and a warrant the Company:

| (i) | acquired both the Facility where iBio CDMO at that time and currently conducts business and also the rights as the tenant in the Facility’s ground lease;

| (ii) | acquired all of the equity owned by one of the affiliates of Eastern in the Company and iBio CDMO; and

| (iii) | otherwise terminated all agreements between the Company and the affiliates of Eastern.

The Facility is a life sciences building located on land owned by the Board of Regents of the Texas A&M University System (“Texas A&M”) and is designed and equipped for the manufacture of plant-made biopharmaceuticals. iBio CDMO had held a sublease for the Facility through 2050, subject to extension until 2060 (the “Sublease”) until the purchase of the Facility described below.

The Purchase and Sale Agreement

On November 1, 2021, the Purchaser entered into a Purchase and Sale Agreement (the “Purchase and Sale Agreement”) with the Seller pursuant to which: (i) the Seller sold to Purchaser all of its rights, title and interest as the tenant in the Ground Lease Agreement (the “Ground Lease Agreement”) that it entered into with Texas A&M (the “Landlord’’) related to the property at which the Facility is located together with all improvements pertaining thereto (the “Property”), which previously had been the subject of the Sublease; (ii) the Seller sold to Purchaser all of its rights, title and interest to any tangible personal property owned by Seller and located on the Property including the Facility; (iii) the Seller sold to Purchaser all of its rights, title and interest to all licensed, permits and authorization for use of the Property; and (iv) College Station and iBio CDMO terminated the Sublease. The total purchase price for the Property, the termination of the Sublease and other agreements among the parties, and the equity described below is $28,750,000, which was paid $28,000,000 in cash and by the issuance to Seller of warrants (the “Warrant”) described below. As part of the transaction, iBio CDMO became the tenant under the Ground Lease Agreement for the Property until 2060 upon exercise of available extensions. The base rent payable under the Ground Lease Agreement, which was $151,450 for the current year, is 6.5% of the Fair Market Value (as defined in the Ground Lease Agreement) of the Property. The Ground Lease Agreement includes various covenants, indemnities, defaults, termination rights, and other provisions customary for lease transactions of this nature.

As discussed above, iBio CDMO is being accounted for as a discontinued operation. As such, the assets acquired and/or leased are now classified as assets held for sale on the March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022 condensed consolidated balance sheets.

The Equity Purchase Agreement

The Company also entered into an Equity Purchase Agreement with Bryan Capital on November 1, 2021 (the “Equity Purchase Agreement”) pursuant to which the Company acquired for $50,000 cash, plus the Warrant, the one (1) share of iBio CMO Preferred Tracking Stock and the 0.01% interest in iBio CDMO owned by Bryan Capital. As a result, iBio CDMO is now a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company.

The Credit Agreement

In connection with the Purchase and Sale Agreement, iBio CDMO entered into a Credit Agreement, dated November 1, 2021, with Woodforest pursuant to which Woodforest provided iBio CDMO a $22,375,000 secured term loan to purchase the Facility, which Term Loan is evidenced by a term note. The term loan was advanced in full on the closing date.

See Note 13 – Debt for further information of the Term Loan.

20

Table of Contents

The Warrant

As part of the consideration for the purchase and sale of the rights set forth above, the Company issued to Bryan Capital a Warrant to purchase 51,583 shares of the Common Stock at an exercise price of $33.25 per share. The Warrant expires October 10, 2026, is exercisable immediately, provides for a cashless exercise at any time and automatic cashless exercise on the expiration date if on such date the exercise price of the Warrant exceeds its fair market value as determined in accordance with the terms of the Warrant and adjustments in the case of stock dividends and stock splits. Of the shares issued under the Warrant, 11,583, which were originally valued at $217,255, reflected the final payment of rent due under the Sublease. The Warrant, as shown on the condensed consolidated statements of equity, was recorded in additional paid-in capital with the corresponding activity included in the basis of the purchase price allocation of the Property acquired. See Note 16 – Stockholders’ Equity for additional information.

RubrYc

On August 23, 2021, the Company entered into a series of agreements with RubrYc Therapeutics, Inc. (“RubrYc”) described in more detail below:

Collaboration and License Agreement

The Company entered into a collaboration and licensing agreement (the “RTX-003 License Agreement”) with RubrYc to further develop RubrYc’s immune-oncology antibodies in its RTX-003 campaign. Under the terms of the agreement, the Company is solely responsible for worldwide research and development activities for development of the RTX-003 antibodies for use in pharmaceutical products in all fields. RubrYc was also entitled to receive royalties in the mid-single digits on net sales of RTX-003 antibodies, subject to adjustment under certain circumstances. The RTX-003 License Agreement was terminated when the Company acquired substantially all of the assets of RubrYc in September 2022.

​

Collaboration, Option and License Agreement

​

The Company entered into an agreement with RubrYc (the “Collaboration, Option and License Agreement”) to collaborate for up to five years to discover and develop novel antibody therapeutics using RubrYc’s artificial intelligence discovery platform. The Company agreed to pay RubrYc for each Selected Compound as it achieves various milestones in addition to royalties if the Selected Compounds are commercialized. RubrYc was also entitled to receive tiered royalties ranging from low- to mid-single digits on net sales of Collaboration Products, subject to adjustment under certain circumstances. Royalties are payable on a country-by-country and collaboration product-by-collaboration product basis until the latest to occur of: (i) the last-to-expire of specified patent rights in such country; (ii) expiration of marketing or regulatory exclusivity in such country; or (iii) ten (10) years after the first commercial sale of a product in such country, provided that no biosimilar product has been approved in such country. With the exception of any obligations that survive the termination, the Collaboration, Option and License Agreement was terminated when the Company acquired substantially all of the assets of RubrYc in September 2022.

​

Stock Purchase Agreement

​

In connection with the entry into the Collaboration, Option and License Agreement and RTX-003 License Agreement, the Company also entered into a Stock Purchase Agreement (“Stock Purchase Agreement”) with RubrYc whereby the Company purchased a total of 2,864,345 shares of RubrYc’s Series A-2 preferred stock (“Series A-2 Preferred”) for $7,500,000.

The Company accounted for the agreements as an asset purchase and allocated the purchase price of $7,500,000 as follows:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Preferred stock | ​ | $ | 1,760,000
Intangible assets | ​ | ​ | 4,300,000
Prepaid expenses | ​ | ​ | 1,440,000
​ | ​ | $ | 7,500,000

​

Subsequently after the Company acquired substantially all of the assets of RubrYc in September 2022, RubrYc ceased its operations, and accordingly, the Company recorded an impairment of the investment in the amount of $1,760,000 during the year ended June 30, 2022. The amount was recorded in the condensed consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive loss under general and administrative expense. The Company also recorded an impairment of current and non-current prepaid expense of $288,000 and $864,000, respectively, during the year ended June 30, 2022. The amount was recorded in the condensed consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive loss under research and development expense.

​

21

Table of Contents

On September 16, 2022, the Company entered an Asset Purchase Agreement with RubrYc pursuant to which it acquired substantially all of the assets of RubrYc. The Company issued 102,354 shares of the Common Stock to RubrYc with an approximate market value of $1,000,000 (the “Closing Shares”). Pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement, the shares are subject to an initial lockup period and the estimated fair value was calculated as $650,000. The Company also agreed to make potential additional payments of up to $5,000,000 upon the achievement of specified developmental milestones on or before the fifth anniversary of the closing date, payable in cash or shares of the Common Stock, at the Company’s option. In addition, the Company had advanced RubrYc $484,000 to support their operation costs during the negotiation period and incurred transaction costs totaling $208,000, which were also capitalized as part of the assets acquired. The assets acquired include the patented AI drug discovery platform, all rights with no future milestone payments or royalty obligations, to IBIO-101, in addition to CCR8, EGFRvIII, MUC16, CD3 and one additional immuno-oncology candidate plus a PD-1 agonist. The Purchase Agreement contained representations, warranties and covenants of RubrYc and the Company. The acquisition closed on September 19, 2022 after receipt of approval of the NYSE American.

​

The Company accounted for the agreements as an asset purchase and allocated the purchase price of approximately $1,342,000 as follows:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Intangible assets | ​ | $ | 1,228,000
Fixed assets | ​ | ​ | 114,000
​ | ​ | $ | 1,342,000

​

In addition, the Company assumed three equipment leases that were accounted for as finance leases totaling approximately $814,000. See Note 9 – Finance Lease ROU Assets and Note 14 – Finance Lease Obligations.

Former CEO Departure

Effective December 1, 2022, the Company and Mr. Thomas F. Isett, the former Chief Executive Officer (the “CEO) and former member of the Board of Directors (the “Board”), agreed for Mr. Isett to resign as a member of the Board and relinquish his duties, rights and obligations as the CEO of the Company.

Separation Agreement and General Release

In connection with Mr. Isett’s resignation, the Company entered into a separation agreement and general release with Mr. Isett effective December 1, 2022 (the “Agreement”). Pursuant to the Agreement, Mr. Isett resigned as CEO of the Company effective December 1, 2022, and will remain an employee of the Company until December 31, 2022, on which date his employment with the Company will automatically terminate. Following Mr. Isett’s termination of employment with the Company, pursuant to the Agreement, Mr. Isett will receive the severance benefits set forth in his employment agreement, as previously disclosed by the Company, including (i) an amount equal to his current base salary in equal bi-monthly installments for twenty-four (24) months; (ii) an amount equal to a pro rata share of his target bonus for the current fiscal year; (iii) an amount equal to the target bonus in equal bi-monthly installments for the twenty-four (24) month severance period and (iv) provided that he elects continuation coverage for health insurance under the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985 (“COBRA”), the Company will pay the full cost of this benefit for up to eighteen (18) months, or if he has not obtained alternative employer-provided health coverage by the end of the eighteen (18) month COBRA subsidy period, the Company will provide him with a lump-sum cash payment equal to six (6) times the monthly amount paid by the Company for the COBRA subsidy. The Agreement includes a general release of claims by Mr. Isett. The Company accrued approximately $2.13 million to general and administrative expenses in the second quarter of Fiscal 2023. As of March 31, 2023, approximately $1.1 million is recorded in accrued expenses and $791,000 in accrued expenses – noncurrent.

​

7. Convertible Promissory Note Receivable

On October 1, 2020, the Company entered into a master services agreement with Safi Biosolutions, Inc. (“Safi”). In addition, the Company invested $1.5 million in Safi in the form of a convertible promissory note (the "Note"). The Note bears interest at the rate of 5% per annum and is convertible into shares of Safi’s common stock (as defined). Principal and accrued interest mature on October 1, 2023. For the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, interest income amounted to $18,000. For the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, interest income amounted to $56,000. As of March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022, the Note balance and accrued interest totaled $1,687,000 and $1,631,000, respectively.

​

The Company is currently renegotiating the terms of the Note with Safi, which are expected to be finalized in the fourth quarter of Fiscal 2023. Proceeds expected to be received in the next twelve months are approximately $912,000 and accordingly, $775,000 has been classified to long term.

​

22

Table of Contents

8. Investments in Debt Securities

The Company did not hold any investments in debt securities at March 31, 2023. The components of investments in debt securities are as follows (in thousands):

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | June 30,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Adjusted cost | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 11,029
Gross unrealized losses | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (184)
Fair value | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 10,845

​

​

The fair value of available-for-sale debt securities, by contractual maturity, was as follows (in thousands):

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | June 30,
Fiscal period ending: | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
2023 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 8,054
2024 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,791
​ | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 10,845

​

​

Amortization of premiums paid on the debt securities amounted to $7,000 and $74,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, and $67,000 and $269,000 for the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

​

Realized gains on available-for-sale debt securities are as follows (in thousands):

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Three Months Ended | ​ | Three Months Ended
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | March 31,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Proceeds from sale of debt securities | ​ | $ | 5,943 | ​ | $ | —
Cost of debt securities | ​ | ​ | 6,036 | ​ | ​ | —
Realized loss on sale of debt securities | ​ | $ | (93) | ​ | $ | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Nine Months Ended | ​ | Nine Months Ended
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | March 31,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Proceeds from sale of debt securities | ​ | $ | 6,739 | ​ | $ | —
Cost of debt securities | ​ | ​ | 6,837 | ​ | ​ | —
Realized loss on sale of debt securities | ​ | $ | (98) | ​ | $ | —

​

​

​

​

​

9. Finance Lease ROU Assets

As discussed above, the Company assumed three equipment leases as part of the RubrYc asset acquisition. In addition, the Company leased a mobile office trailer which is classified as part of assets held for sale. The lease was terminated in December 2022.

​

See Note 14 – Finance Lease Obligations for more details of the terms of the leases.

​

23

Table of Contents

The following table summarizes by category the gross carrying value and accumulated amortization of finance lease ROU (in thousands):

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | March 31, |  | June 30,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
ROU - Equipment | ​ | $ | 814 | ​ | $ | —
Accumulated amortization | ​ |  | (136) | ​ |  | —
Net finance lease ROU | ​ | $ | 678 | ​ | $ | —

​

Amortization of finance lease ROU assets was approximately $68,000 and $0 for the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, and $136,000 and $0 for the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

​

​

10. Operating Lease ROU Assets

​

San Diego, California

​

On September 10, 2021, the Company entered into a lease for approximately 11,383 square feet of space in San Diego, California. Based on the terms of the lease payments, the Company recorded an operating lease ROU asset of $3,603,000. The net carrying amount of this ROU operating lease asset was $2,798,000 and $3,068,000 at March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022, respectively.

​

Bryan, Texas

​

On November 1, 2021, as discussed above, iBio CDMO acquired the Facility and became the tenant under the ground lease for the Property upon which the Facility is located. Based on the terms of the lease payments, the Company recorded an operating lease ROU asset of $1,967,000. The net amount of this ROU operating lease asset is included in assets held for sale.

​

See Note 15 - Operating Lease Obligation for additional information.

​

​

​

11. Fixed Assets

The following table summarizes by category the gross carrying value and accumulated depreciation of fixed assets (in thousands):

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | March 31, |  | June 30,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Building and improvements | ​ | $ | 695 | ​ | $ | —
Machinery and equipment | ​ |  | 3,461 | ​ |  | —
Office equipment and software | ​ | ​ | 403 | ​ | ​ | —
Construction in progress | ​ |  | 34 | ​ |  | 1,373
​ | ​ | ​ | 4,593 | ​ | ​ | 1,373
Accumulated depreciation | ​ | ​ | (235) | ​ | ​ | —
Net fixed assets | ​ | $ | 4,358 | ​ | $ | 1,373

​

​

Depreciation expense reported in continuing operations was approximately $120,000 and $235,000 for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2023, respectively, and $0 for both the three and nine months ended March 31, 2022.

​

Fixed assets held for sale at March 31, 2023 and June 30, 2022 in the amount of $16,424,000 and $35,289,000, respectively, are included in assets held for sale. The depreciation expense for the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022 and the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022 is classified as part of loss from discontinued operations.

​

During the third quarter of Fiscal 2023, the Company re-evaluated its business strategy and reviewed its product portfolio. After such review, the Company recorded an impairment charge of approximately $17.6 million for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2023, respectively.

​

See Note 5 - Financial Instruments and Fair Value Measurement for more information.

​

​

24

Table of Contents

12. Intangible Assets

The Company has two categories of intangible assets – intellectual property and patents. Intellectual property consists of all technology, know-how, data, and protocols for producing targeted proteins in plants and related to any products and product formulations for pharmaceutical uses and for other applications. Intellectual property includes, but is not limited to, certain technology for the development and manufacture of novel vaccines and therapeutics for humans and certain veterinary applications acquired in December 2003 from Fraunhofer USA Inc., acting through its Center for Molecular Biotechnology (“Fraunhofer”), pursuant to a Technology Transfer Agreement, as amended (the “TTA”). The Company designates such technology further developed and acquired from Fraunhofer as iBioLaunchTM or LicKMTM or FastPharming Technology. The value on the Company’s books attributed to patents owned or controlled by the Company is based only on payments for services and fees related to the protection of the Company’s patent portfolio. The intellectual property also includes certain trademarks.

On August 23, 2021, the Company entered into a series of agreements with RubrYc described in more detail above (see Note 6 – Significant Transactions) whereby in exchange for a $7.5 million investment in RubrYc, the Company acquired a worldwide exclusive license to certain antibodies that RubrYc develops under what it calls its RTX-003 campaign, which are promising immuno-oncology antibodies that bind to the CD25 protein without interfering with the IL-2 signaling pathway thereby potentially depleting T-regulatory (Tregs) cells while enhancing T effector (Teffs) cells and encouraging the immune system to attack cancer cells. The Company accounted for this license as an indefinite-lived intangible asset until the completion or abandonment of the associated research and development efforts. In addition, the Company also received preferred shares and an option for future collaboration licenses.

​

On September 16, 2022, the Company entered into an Asset Purchase Agreement with RubrYc described in more detail above (see Note 6 – Significant Transactions) pursuant to which it acquired substantially all of the assets of RubrYc. The assets acquired include the patented AI drug discovery platform, all rights with no future milestone payments or royalty obligations, to IBIO-101, in addition to CCR8, EGFRvIII, MUC16, CD3, and one additional immuno-oncology candidate, plus a PD-1 agonist.

​

In January 2014, the Company entered into a license agreement with the University of Pittsburgh whereby the Company acquired exclusive worldwide rights to certain issued and pending patents covering specific candidate products for the treatment of fibrosis (the "Licensed Technology") which license agreement was amended in August 2016 and again in December 2020 and February 2022. The license agreement provides for payment by the Company of a license issue fee, annual license maintenance fees, reimbursement of prior patent costs incurred by the university, payment of a milestone payment upon regulatory approval for sale of a first product, and annual royalties on product sales. In addition, the Company has agreed to meet certain diligence milestones related to product development benchmarks. As part of its commitment to the diligence milestones, the Company successfully commenced production of a plant-made peptide comprising the Licensed Technology before March 31, 2014. The next milestone – filing an Investigational New Drug Application with the FDA or foreign equivalent covering the Licensed Technology ("IND") – initially was required to be met by December 1, 2015, and on November 2, 2020, was extended to be required to be met by December 31, 2021 and on February 8, 2022, was further extended to December 31, 2023. In addition, the amounts of the annual license maintenance fee and payment upon completion of various regulatory milestones were amended. On February 14, 2023, the Company provided notification to the University of Pittsburgh terminating the license agreement. Pursuant to the termination of the license agreement with the University of Pittsburgh, the Company’s financial obligations for the management of the patents under the license will cease on August 14, 2023, and at such time, will transition back to the University of Pittsburgh. As a result of the termination of the license agreement, the Company recorded a full impairment of the related intangible asset associated with IBIO-100 in the amount of $25,000.

See Note 4 - Summary of Significant Accounting Policies for more information.

The following table reflects changes in the carrying amount of intangible assets (in thousands):

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | June 30, |  | ​ |  | ​ |  | ​ |  | March 31,
​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | Amortization | ​ | Additions | ​ | Impairments | ​ | 2023
Intellectual property – gross carrying value | ​ | $ | 3,100 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 400 | ​ | $ | (3,100) | ​ | $ | 400
Patents and licenses – gross carrying value | ​ |  | 2,846 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (2,846) | ​ |  | —
​ | ​ |  | 5,946 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 400 | ​ |  | (5,946) | ​ |  | 400
Intellectual property – accumulated amortization | ​ |  | (2,867) | ​ |  | (74) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 2,931 | ​ |  | (10)
Patents and licenses – accumulated amortization | ​ |  | (2,403) | ​ |  | (47) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 2,450 | ​ |  | —
​ | ​ |  | (5,270) | ​ |  | (121) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 5,381 | ​ |  | (10)
Total definite lived intangible assets | ​ | $ | 676 | ​ | $ | (121) | ​ | $ | 400 | ​ | $ | (565) | ​ | $ | 390
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
License - indefinite lived | ​ | $ | 4,175 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 828 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 5,003
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Total net intangible | ​ | $ | 4,851 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,228 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 5,393

25

Table of Contents

​

Amortization expense was approximately $5,000 and $122,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. Amortization expense was approximately $121,000 and $333,000 for the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

​

During the second quarter of Fiscal 2023, the Company re-evaluated its business strategy and reviewed its product portfolio. After such review, the Company identified intellectual property, patent and licenses that will no longer be utilized and therefore were fully impaired. The Company recorded an impairment charge in general and administrative expenses of approximately $565,000 for the nine months ended March 31, 2023.

​

See Note 4 - Summary of Significant Accounting Policies and Note 5 – Financial Instruments and Fair Value Measurement for more information.

​

13. Debt

​

The Credit Agreement

In connection with the Purchase and Sale Agreement, iBio CDMO entered into a Credit Agreement, dated November 1, 2021, with Woodforest pursuant to which Woodforest provided iBio CDMO a $22,375,000 secured term loan (the “Term Loan”) to purchase the Facility, which Term Loan is evidenced by a term note (the “Term Note”) (for a complete description of the transaction please see Note 6 – Significant Transactions). The Term Loan was advanced in full on the closing date. The Term Loan bears interest at a rate of 3.25%, with higher interest rates upon an event of default, which interest is payable monthly beginning November 5, 2021. Principal on the Term Loan was originally payable on November 1, 2023, subject to early termination upon events of default. The Term Loan provides that it may be prepaid by iBio CDMO at any time and provides for mandatory prepayment upon certain circumstances.

On October 11, 2022, iBio CDMO and Woodforest amended the Credit Agreement to: (i) include a payment of $5,500,000 of the outstanding principal balance owed under the Credit Agreement on the date of the amendment, (ii) include a payment of $5,100,000 of the outstanding principal balance owed under the Credit Agreement within two (2) business days upon our receipt of such amount owed to us by Fraunhofer as part of our legal settlement with them (the “Fraunhofer Settlement Funds”) (see Note 19 – Fraunhofer Settlement for more information), (iii) include principal payments of $250,000 per month in debt amortization for a six-month period commencing the date of the amendment through March 2023, (iv) include an amendment fee of $22,375 and all costs and expenses, (v) require delivery of a report detailing cash flow expenditures every two (2) weeks for the period prior to the delivery of the last report and a monthly 12-month forecast, (vi) reduce the liquidity covenant (the “Liquidity Covenant”) in the Guaranty (as defined in the Credit Agreement) from $10 million to $7.5 million with the ability to lower the liquidity covenant to $5.0 million upon the occurrence of a specific milestone in the Credit Agreement, and (vii) change the annual filing requirement solely for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, such that the filing is acceptable with or without a “going concern” designation. In addition, Woodforest cancelled the irrevocable letter of credit issued by JPMorgan Chase Bank upon closing of the amendment.

In January 2023, the Company’s unrestricted cash decreased below the required $7,500,000, which created an event of default under the Credit Agreement and Guaranty as a result of not complying with the Liquidity Covenant. As a result, on February 9, 2023, iBio CDMO and Woodforest entered into a second amendment to the Credit Agreement (the “Second Amendment”), which amended, among other things, added a milestone that had to be met by a specified date, the failure of which would be an event of default. In addition, on February 9, 2023, the Company, as guarantor, entered into a second amendment to the Guaranty, which amended, among other things, allowed the Company to account for the Fraunhofer Settlement Funds in determining whether the Company is in compliance with the Liquidity Covenant until a specified period dependent upon the occurrence of a specific milestone in the Credit Agreement.

On February 20, 2023, iBio CDMO entered into a third amendment to the Credit Agreement (the “Third Amendment”), which removed the added milestone specified in the Second Amendment, the failure of which would be an event of default. In addition, the Guaranty was amended to allow the Company until February 28, 2023, to account for the Fraunhofer Settlement Funds in determining whether the Company is in compliance with the Liquidity Covenant without being dependent upon a specified milestone. In addition, the Company agreed that each time it consummates an at-the-market issuance of Equity Interests (as defined within the Credit Agreement), no later than five (5) days following such issuance of Equity Interests, it will (i) pay to Woodforest in immediately available cash funds, without setoff or counterclaim of any kind, forty percent (40%) of the Net Proceeds (as defined within the Credit Agreement) received by the Company for such issuance of Equity Interests; provided, any such payment would cease upon payment obligations in full and (ii) provide Woodforest with a detailed accounting of each such issuance of Equity Interests.

On March 24, 2023, iBio CDMO and Woodforest entered into a fourth amendment to the Credit Agreement (the “Fourth Amendment”), which within the Fourth Amendment Woodforest agreed to (i) reduce the percentage of any payment to Woodforest the Company is required to make from the proceeds of sales of its common stock under its at-the-market facility from 40% to 20%, (ii) reduce the percentage of any payment to Woodforest the Company is required to make from the proceeds of sales of its equipment from 40% to

26

Table of Contents

20%, and (iii) allowed the Company to retain $2,000,000 million of the $5,100,000 million that the Company received from the Fraunhofer Settlement Funds, with the remaining $3,000,000 million being held in a Company account at Woodforest. In addition, the Company is obligated to (y) deliver to Woodforest an executed copy of a purchase agreement (the “Purchase Agreement”) for the sale of the Facility, no later than April 14, 2023, and (z) pay to Woodforest a fee in the amount of $75,000 on the earlier of the date of the closing of the Purchase Agreement, or the Maturity Date (as defined in the Credit Agreement). In addition, on March 24, 2023, the Company, as guarantor, entered into a fourth amendment to the Guaranty, which reduced the Liquidity Covenant from $7,500,000 to $1,000,000.

On May 10, 2023, iBio CDMO and Woodforest entered into a fifth amendment to the Credit Agreement (the “Fifth Amendment”), which within the Fifth Amendment Woodforest agreed to: (i) waive our obligation to deliver to Woodforest an executed copy of a Purchase Agreement for the sale of the Facility no later than April 14, 2023 and, (ii) release $500,000 of the $3.0 million being held in a Company account at Woodforest when the outstanding principal amount is reduced to $10.0 million and for each additional $2.5 million reduction of the outstanding principal amount, an additional $750,00 will be released from the Company account at Woodforest. In addition, starting on the effective date of the Fifth Amendment, the interest on the Term Loan increased to 5.25%, and the Term Loan shall further accrue interest, payable in kind and added to the balance of the outstanding principal amount at a fixed rate per annum equal to (a) 1.00%, if the Facility is sold on or before June 30, 2023, (b) 2.00% if the Facility is sold after June 2023, but on or before September 30, 2023, or (c) 3:00%, if the Facility is sold after September 30, 2023, or not sold prior to the maturity date. The Company also agreed to pay Woodforest a fee in the amount of (x) $75,000 if the Facility is sold on or before June 30, 2023, (y) $100,000 if the Facility is sold after June 2023, but on or before September 30, 2023, or (x) $125,000, if the Facility is sold after September 30, 2023, or not sold prior to the maturity date. As of the date of the filing of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, the Company is not in negotiations on a Purchase Agreement with a potential buyer of the Facility.

​

At March 31, 2023, the balance of the Term Loan was $13,700,000 which consisted of the Term Note of $13,852,000, net of approximately $152,000 of deferred finance costs. At June 30, 2022, the balance was $22,161,000 which consisted of the Term Note of $22,375,000, net of approximately $214,000 of deferred finance costs.

Equipment Financing

On October 12, 2022, the Company entered into an equipment financing master lease agreement and a lease supplement whereby $500,000 was borrowed over 36 months at an imputed interest rate of 10.62% and securitized by certain assets purchased for the San Diego research site. The financing is payable in monthly installments of $16,230 through October 2025. At March 31, 2023, the balance owed under the financing was $438,000. Interest incurred under the financing for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2023 totaled approximately $12,000 and $19,000, respectively.

Future minimum payments under the finance lease obligation are due as follows (in thousands):

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Fiscal period ending on March 31: |  | Principal |  | Interest |  | Total
2024 | ​ | $ | 156 | ​ | $ | 39 | ​ | $ | 195
2025 | ​ | ​ | 173 | ​ | ​ | 22 | ​ | ​ | 195
2026 |  | ​ | 110 |  | ​ | 4 |  | ​ | 114
​ |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Total minimum equipment financing payments |  | ​ | 439 | ​ | $ | 65 | ​ | $ | 504
Less: current portion |  | ​ | (156) | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Long-term portion of minimum equipment financing obligation | ​ | $ | 283 | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |

​

Note Payable – PPP Loan

​

On April 16, 2020, the Company received $600,000 related to its filing under the Paycheck Protection Program (“PPP”) and Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (the "CARES Act"). The Company elected to treat the Small Business Administration (“SBA”) loans as debt under ASC 470, Debt.

On July 21, 2021, iBio was granted forgiveness in repaying the loan. In accordance with ASC 405-20-40, Liabilities - Extinguishments of Liabilities – Derecognition, the Company derecognized the liability and accrued interest of approximately $7,000 in the first quarter of Fiscal 2022. The forgiveness is included in loss from discontinued operations.

​

See Note 3 – Discontinued Operations.

​

​

​

27

Table of Contents

14. Finance Lease Obligations

Sublease

As discussed above, until November 1, 2021, iBio CDMO leased the Facility as well as certain equipment from College Station under the Sublease.

The Sublease was terminated on November 1, 2021, when iBio CDMO acquired the Facility and became the tenant under the ground lease for the property upon which the Facility is located. See Note 15 – Operating Lease Obligations for additional information related to the ground lease.

General and administrative expenses related to College Station, including rent related to the increases in the Consumer Price Index (“CPI”) and real estate taxes, were approximately $0 and $250,000 for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2022, respectively. Interest expense related to College Station was approximately $0 and $810,000 for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2022, respectively. Such expenses were classified as part of loss from discontinued operations.

Equipment

As discussed above, the Company assumed three equipment leases that were accounted for as finance leases totaling $813,822 as part of the RubrYc Asset Purchase Agreement. The monthly rental for the three leases is approximately $14,000 per month and all three expire on August 1, 2025.

Mobile Office Trailer

​

Commencing April 1, 2021, the Company leased a mobile office trailer that was located at the Facility in Bryan, Texas, at a monthly rental of $3,819 through March 31, 2024. In December 2022, the Company terminated the lease and returned the mobile office trailer. Expenses related to the lease prior to its termination are included in discontinued operations.

​

The following tables present the components of lease expense and supplemental balance sheet information related to the finance lease obligation (in thousands).

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Three Months Ended | ​ | Three Months Ended
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | March 31,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Finance lease cost: |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |
Amortization of ROU assets | ​ | $ | 68 | ​ | $ | —
Interest on lease liabilities | ​ |  | 16 | ​ |  | —
Total lease cost | ​ | $ | 84 | ​ | $ | —
​ | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Other information: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement lease liabilities: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Operating cash flows from finance lease | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | —
Financing cash flows from finance lease obligations | ​ | $ | 62 | ​ | $ | —

​

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Nine Months Ended | ​ | Nine Months Ended
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | March 31,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Finance lease cost: |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |
Amortization of ROU assets | ​ | $ | 156 | ​ | $ | —
Interest on lease liabilities | ​ |  | 33 | ​ |  | —
Total lease cost | ​ | $ | 189 | ​ | $ | —
​ | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Other information: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement lease liabilities: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Operating cash flows from finance lease | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | —
Financing cash flows from finance lease obligations | ​ | $ | 144 | ​ | $ | —

28

Table of Contents

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | June 30,
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2023
Finance lease ROU assets | ​ | $ | 678 | ​ | ​ | $ | — | ​
Finance lease obligation - current portion | ​ | $ | 265 | ​ | ​ | $ | — | ​
Finance lease obligation - noncurrent portion | ​ | $ | 421 | ​ | ​ | $ | — | ​
Weighted average remaining lease term - finance lease | ​ |  | 2.34 | years | ​ |  | — | years
Weighted average discount rate - finance lease obligation | ​ |  | 9.50 | % | ​ |  | — | %

​

Future minimum payments under the finance lease obligation are as follows (in thousands):

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Fiscal period ending on March 31: |  | Principal |  | Interest |  | Total
2024 | ​ | $ | 265 | ​ | $ | 54 | ​ | $ | 319
2025 | ​ | ​ | 292 | ​ | ​ | 28 | ​ | ​ | 320
2026 |  | ​ | 130 |  | ​ | 3 |  | ​ | 133
​ |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Total minimum lease payments |  | ​ | 687 | ​ | $ | 85 | ​ | $ | 772
Less: current portion |  | ​ | (265) | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Long-term portion of minimum lease obligations | ​ | $ | 422 | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​

​

​

​

15. Operating Lease Obligations

Texas Ground Lease

As discussed above, as part of the Transaction, iBio CDMO became the tenant under the Ground Lease Agreement for the Property until 2060 upon exercise of available extensions. The base rent payable under the Ground Lease Agreement, which was $151,450 for the prior year, is 6.5% of the Fair Market Value (as defined in the Ground Lease Agreement) of the Property. The Ground Lease Agreement includes various covenants, indemnities, defaults, termination rights, and other provisions customary for lease transactions of this nature.

San Diego

On September 10, 2021, the Company entered into a lease for approximately 11,383 square feet of space in San Diego, California. Terms of the lease include the following:

| ● | The length of term of the lease is 88 months from the lease commencement date (as defined).

| ● | The lease commencement date was estimated to be on or around January 1, 2022.

| ● | The monthly rent for the first year of the lease is $51,223 and increases approximately 3% per year.

| ● | The lease provides for a base rent abatement for months two through five in the first year of the lease.

| ● | The landlord is providing a tenant improvement allowance of $81,860 to be used for improvements as specified in the lease.

| ● | The Company is responsible for other expenses such as electric, janitorial, etc.

| ● | The Company opened an irrevocable letter of credit in the amount of $188,844 in favor of the landlord. The letter of credit expires on October 8, 2023 and renews annually as required.

​

As discussed above, the lease provides for scheduled increases in base rent and scheduled rent abatements. Rent expense is charged to operations using the straight-line method over the term of the lease which results in rent expense being charged to operations at inception of the lease in excess of required lease payments. This excess (formerly classified as deferred rent) is shown as a reduction of the operating lease ROU asset in the accompanying balance sheet. As the Company has already started making improvements to the facility, the rent expense will be recognized.

29

Table of Contents

The following tables present the components of lease expense and supplemental balance sheet information related to the operating lease obligation (in thousands).

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Three Months Ended | ​ | Three Months Ended
​ | March 31, | ​ | March 31,
​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Operating lease cost: | $ | 141 | ​ | $ | 141
Total lease cost | $ | 141 | ​ | $ | 141
​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Other information: |  |  | ​ |  |
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement lease liability: |  |  | ​ |  |
Operating cash flows from operating lease | $ | 141 | ​ | $ | 141
Operating cash flows from operating lease obligation | $ | 103 | ​ | $ | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Nine Months Ended | ​ | Nine Months Ended
​ | March 31, | ​ | March 31,
​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Operating lease cost: | $ | 422 | ​ | $ | 313
Total lease cost | $ | 422 | ​ | $ | 313
​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Other information: |  |  | ​ |  |
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement lease liability: |  |  | ​ |  |
Operating cash flows from operating lease | $ | 422 | ​ | $ | 313
Operating cash flows from operating lease obligation | $ | 154 | ​ | $ | —

​

​

Future minimum payments under the operating lease obligation are as follows (in thousands):

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Fiscal period ending on December 31: |  | Principal |  | Imputed Interest |  | Total
2024 | ​ | $ | 377 | ​ | $ | 249 | ​ | $ | 626
2025 | ​ | ​ | 424 | ​ | ​ | 220 | ​ | ​ | 644
2026 |  | ​ | 476 |  | ​ | 188 |  | ​ | 664
2027 |  | ​ | 532 |  | ​ | 151 |  | ​ | 683
2028 |  | ​ | 593 |  | ​ | 111 |  | ​ | 704
Thereafter |  | ​ | 1,200 |  | ​ | 82 |  | ​ | 1,282
​ |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Total minimum lease payments |  | ​ | 3,602 | ​ | $ | 1,001 | ​ | $ | 4,603
Less: current portion |  | ​ | (377) | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Long-term portion of minimum lease obligation | ​ | $ | 3,225 | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |

​

​

​

​

​

16. Stockholders’ Equity

Preferred Stock

The Company’s Board is authorized to issue, at any time, without further stockholder approval, up to 1 million shares of preferred stock. The Board has the authority to fix and determine the voting rights, rights of redemption and other rights and preferences of preferred stock.

30

Table of Contents

Series 2022 Convertible Preferred Stock (“Series 2022 Preferred”)

On May 9, 2022, the Board of the Company created the Series 2022 Preferred, par value $0.001 per share, out of the Company’s 1 million authorized shares of preferred stock. Each share of Series 2022 Preferred was convertible at a ratio of one-for-one (1:1) shares of the Common Stock on a pre-split basis.

The Company issued 1,000 shares of Series 2022 Preferred and received proceeds of $270. Pursuant to the terms of the preferred stock, the Company’s Board converted the Preferred Stock to 40 shares of Common Stock on July 19, 2022, on a post-split basis.

iBio CMO Preferred Tracking Stock

On February 23, 2017, the Company entered into an exchange agreement with Bryan Capital pursuant to which the Company acquired substantially all of the interest in iBio CDMO held by Bryan Capital and issued one share of a newly created Preferred Tracking Stock, in exchange for 29,990,000 units of limited liability company interests of iBio CDMO held by Bryan Capital at an original issue price of $13 million. After giving effect to the transaction, the Company owned 99.99% and Bryan Capital owned 0.01% of iBio CDMO.

​

On February 23, 2017, the Board of the Company created the Preferred Tracking Stock out of the Company’s 1 million authorized shares of preferred stock. The Preferred Tracking Stock accrued dividends at the rate of 2% per annum on the original issue price. Accrued dividends were cumulative and were payable if and when declared by the Board, upon an exchange of the shares of Preferred Tracking Stock and upon a liquidation, winding up or deemed liquidation (such as a merger) of the Company. No dividends were declared through October 31, 2021.

​

On November 1, 2021, iBio purchased the iBio CMO Preferred Tracking Stock held by Bryan Capital. No iBio CMO Preferred Tracking Stock remains outstanding. As a result, the iBio CDMO subsidiary and its intellectual property are now wholly owned by iBio.

​

Common Stock

The number of authorized shares of the Common Stock is 275 million. In addition, the Company has reserved 1,280,000 shares of Common Stock for issuance pursuant to the grant of new awards under the Company’s 2020 Omnibus Incentive Plan (the “2020 Plan”).

​

Reverse Stock Split

On June 30, 2022, the Company held a special meeting of its stockholders at which the stockholders approved a proposal to affect an amendment to the Company's certificate of incorporation, as amended, to implement a reverse stock split at a ratio of one-for-twenty-five (1:25). On September 22, 2022, the Company's Board approved the implementation of the reverse stock split of the Common Stock. As a result of the reverse stock split, every twenty-five (25) shares of the Common Stock either issued and outstanding or held by the Company in its treasury immediately prior to the effective time was, automatically and without any action on the part of the respective holders thereof, combined and converted into one (1) share of the Common Stock. No fractional shares were issued in connection with the reverse stock split. Stockholders who otherwise were entitled to receive a fractional share in connection with the reverse stock split instead were eligible to receive a cash payment, which was not material in the aggregate, instead of shares. On October 7, 2022, the Company filed a Certificate of Amendment of its Certificate of Incorporation, as amended with the Secretary of State of Delaware effecting a one-for-twenty-five (1:25) reverse stock split of the shares of the Common Stock, either issued or outstanding, effective October 7, 2022. The Common Stock began trading on a reverse split adjusted basis when the market opened Monday, October 10, 2022.

​

Recent issuances of Common Stock include the following:

Cantor Fitzgerald Underwriting

On November 25, 2020, the Company entered into a Controlled Equity Offering SM Sales Agreement (the “Sales Agreement”) with Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. ("Cantor Fitzgerald") to sell shares of Common Stock, from time to time, through an “at the market offering” program having an aggregate offering price of up to $100,000,000 through which Cantor Fitzgerald would act as sales agent. Between July 25, 2022, and March 31, 2023, Cantor Fitzgerald sold as sales agent pursuant to the Sales Agreement 1,551,879 shares of Common Stock. The Company received net proceeds of approximately $2.9 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and holds a subscription receivable for $260,000 at March 31, 2023 for proceeds received on April 4, 2023.

​

31

Table of Contents

RubrYc Transaction

On September 19, 2022, the Company issued 102,354 shares valued at approximately $1,000,000 to RubrYc as part of the payment for purchasing the assets of RubrYc.

​

Wainwright Underwriting

​

On December 6, 2022, the Company entered into an underwriting agreement (the “Underwriting Agreement”) with H.C. Wainwright & Co., LLC (“Wainwright”). Pursuant to the Underwriting Agreement, the Company agreed to sell to Wainwright, in a firm commitment underwritten offering (the “Offering”) (i) 1,530,769 shares of the Company’s Common Stock, (ii) pre-funded warrants (the “Pre-Funded Warrants”) to purchase up to 1,834,616 shares of Common Stock, (iii) Series A Common Stock purchase warrants (the “Series A Warrants”) to purchase up to 3,365,385 shares of Common Stock and (iv) Series B Common Stock purchase warrants (the “Series B Warrants” and together with the Series A Warrants, the “Common Warrants”) to purchase up to 3,365,385 shares of Common Stock. The offering closed on December 9, 2022.

​

Wainwright acted as the sole book-running manager for the Offering. The Company paid Wainwright an underwriting discount equal to 7.0% of the gross proceeds of the offering, and reimbursed Wainwright for the legal fees and certain expenses of the underwriter. Pursuant to the Underwriting Agreement, the Company has granted Wainwright a 30-day option to purchase up to an additional 504,807 shares of Common Stock and/or Common Warrants to purchase up to an additional 1,009,614 shares of Common Stock at the public offering price, less the underwriting discounts and commissions, solely to cover over-allotments. Wainwright elected to purchase 504,807 Series A Warrants and 504,807 Series B Warrants.

​

The Company has also agreed to issue to Wainwright, as the representative of the underwriters, warrants (the “Representative’s Warrants”) to purchase a number of shares of Common Stock equal to 6.0% of the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock and Pre-Funded Warrants being offered in the offering. Wainwright received warrants to purchase up to 201,923 shares of Common Stock.

​

The Company received net proceeds of approximately $2,864,000 after deducting underwriting discounts, commissions and other issuance costs.

​

Vesting of Restricted Stock Units “RSUs”

​

On August 23, 2022, RSUs for 1,057 shares of Common Stock were vested. On December 1, 2022, RSUs for 4,120 shares of Common Stock were vested. In addition, RSUs for 27,740 of Common Stock vested during the third quarter of Fiscal 2023.

​

Warrants

​

Bryan Capital

​

As discussed above, the Company issued to Bryan Capital a Warrant to purchase 51,583 shares of the Common Stock of the Company at an exercise price of $33.25 per share. The Warrant expires October 10, 2026, is exercisable immediately, provides for a cashless exercise at any time and automatic cashless exercise on the expiration date if on such date the exercise price of the Warrant exceeds its fair market value as determined in accordance with the terms of the Warrant and adjustments in the case of stock dividends and stock splits.

​

Wainwright

​

As discussed above, the Company issued various warrants with the following terms:

​

| 1. | Pre-Funded Warrants – Immediately exercisable at an exercise price of $0.001 per share. All of the Pre-Funded Warrants were exercised in December 2022.

| 2. | Class A Warrants – Immediately exercisable at an exercise price of $1.04 per share for a term of five years.

| 3. | Class B Warrants – Immediately exercisable at an exercise price of $1.04 per share for a term of two years.

| 4. | Representative Warrants – Immediately exercisable at an exercise price of $1.30 per share for a term of five years.

​

During the third quarter of Fiscal 2023, 341,300 Class A Warrants and 1,704,916 Class B Warrants were exercised. On April 3, 2023, an additional 76,300 Class B Warrants were exercised. The total proceeds from Class A and B Warrants exercised during the third quarter of Fiscal 2023 and on April 3, 2023 were $2,207,000.

​

​

​

32

Table of Contents

17. Earnings (Loss) Per Common Share

Basic earnings (loss) per common share is computed by dividing the net income (loss) allocated to common stockholders by the weighted-average number of shares of Common Stock outstanding during the period. For purposes of calculating diluted earnings (loss) per common share, the denominator includes both the weighted-average number of shares of Common Stock outstanding during the period and the number of common stock equivalents if the inclusion of such common stock equivalents is dilutive. Dilutive common stock equivalents potentially include stock options and warrants using the treasury stock method. The following table summarizes the components of the earnings (loss) per common share calculation (in thousands, except per share amounts):

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Three Months Ended | ​ | Nine Months Ended | ​
​ | ​ | March 31, | ​ | March 31, | ​
​ |  | 2023 |  | 2022 | ​ | 2023 |  | 2022 | ​
Basic and diluted numerator: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net loss attributable to iBio, Inc. from continuing operations |  | $ | (6,279) |  | $ | (6,746) | ​ | $ | (24,379) |  | $ | (19,125) | ​
Preferred stock dividends – iBio CMO Preferred Tracking Stock | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (88) | ​
Net loss available to iBio, Inc. stockholders from continuing operations | ​ | $ | (6,279) | ​ | $ | (6,746) | ​ | $ | (24,379) | ​ | $ | (19,213) | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net loss available to iBio, Inc. stockholders from discontinued operations | ​ | $ | (1,015) | ​ | $ | (5,644) | ​ | $ | (34,598) | ​ | $ | (14,124) | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net loss available to iBio, Inc. stockholders - total | ​ | $ | (7,294) | ​ | $ | (12,390) | ​ | $ | (58,977) | ​ | $ | (33,337) | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Basic and diluted denominator: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Weighted-average common shares outstanding | ​ |  | 13,184 | ​ |  | 8,719 | ​ |  | 10,592 | ​ |  | 8,719 | ​
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Per share amount - continuing operations | ​ | $ | (0.47) | ​ | $ | (0.77) | ​ | $ | (2.30) | ​ | $ | (2.20) | ​
Per share amount - discontinued operations | ​ | $ | (0.08) | ​ | $ | (0.65) | ​ | $ | (3.27) | ​ | $ | (1.62) | ​
Per share amount - total | ​ | $ | (0.55) | ​ | $ | (1.42) | ​ | $ | (5.57) | ​ | $ | (3.82) | ​

​

In Fiscal year 2023 and Fiscal year 2022, the Company incurred net losses which cannot be diluted; therefore, basic and diluted loss per common share is the same. As of March 31, 2023 and 2022, shares issuable which could potentially dilute future earnings were as follows:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | March 31,
​ |  | 2023 |  | 2022
​ | ​ | (in thousands)
Stock options |  | 457 |  | 625
Restricted stock units |  | 443 |  | 22
Warrants |  | 5,948 |  | 52
Shares excluded from the calculation of diluted loss per share |  | 6,848 |  | 699

​

​

​

​

​

18. Share-Based Compensation

The following table summarizes the components of share-based compensation expense in the condensed consolidated statements of operations (in thousands):

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Three Months Ended
​ | ​ | March 31,
​ |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Research and development | ​ | $ | 40 | ​ | $ | 101
General and administrative | ​ |  | 345 | ​ |  | 1,112
Total | ​ | $ | 385 | ​ | $ | 1,213

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Nine Months Ended
​ | ​ | March 31,
​ |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Research and development | ​ | $ | 96 | ​ | $ | 132
General and administrative | ​ |  | 2,330 | ​ |  | 2,761
Total | ​ | $ | 2,426 | ​ | $ | 2,893

33

Table of Contents

​

In addition, share-based compensation expense included in loss from discontinued operations totaled approximately $1,211,000 and $62,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, and $1,519,000 and $305,000 for the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

​

Stock Options

iBio, Inc. 2020 Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (the “2020 Plan”)

On December 9, 2020, the Company adopted the 2020 Plan for employees, officers, directors and external service providers. The total number of shares of Common Stock reserved under the 2020 Plan is 1,280,000 shares of Common Stock for issuance pursuant to the grant of new awards under the 2020 Plan. The 2020 Plan allows for the award of stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units, unrestricted stock, cash-based awards, and dividend equivalent rights. The value of all awards awarded under the 2020 Plan and all other cash compensation paid by the Company to any non-employee director in any calendar year may not exceed $500,000; provided, however, that such amount shall be $750,000 for the calendar year in which the applicable non-employee director is initially elected or appointed to the Board and $1,500,000 for any non-executive chair of our Board should one be appointed. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the independent members of the Board may make exceptions to such limits in extraordinary circumstances. The term of the 2020 Plan will expire on the tenth anniversary of the date the Plan is approved by the stockholders.

Vesting of service awards are determined by the Board and stated in the award agreements. In general, vesting occurs ratably on the anniversary of the grant date over the service period, generally three or five years, as determined at the time of grant. Vesting of performance awards occurs when the performance criteria is satisfied. The Company uses historical data to estimate forfeiture rates.

Stock options issued

During the first quarter of Fiscal year 2023, the Company granted stock option agreements to various employees to purchase 303,869 shares of the Common Stock at exercise prices between $6.75 and $9.50 per share. The options vest 25% after one year and then in equal quarterly installments over a 36-month period and expire on the tenth anniversary of the grant date.

During the first quarter of Fiscal year 2023, the Company granted a stock option agreement to a consultant to purchase 4,000 shares of the Common Stock at an exercise price of $6.75 per share. The options vest in equal monthly installments, over a period of twelve months, starting after the second month and expire on the tenth anniversary of the grant date. During the third quarter of Fiscal year 2023, the Company terminated the consultant’s services. As a result, none of the 4,000 shares pursuant to the stock option agreement were exercised and as such, all 4,000 shares will be forfeited.

No stock options were granted in the second or third quarter of Fiscal year 2023.

The Company estimated the fair value of options granted using the Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following assumptions:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​
Weighted average risk-free interest rate | ​ | ​ | 3.21% - 3.61 | %
Dividend yield |  | ​ | 0 | %
Volatility |  | ​ | 115.52 - 116.93 | %
Expected term (in years) |  | ​ | 7 |

​

RSUs

On August 29, 2022, the Company issued RSUs to acquire 6,954 shares of common stock to various employees at a market value of $7.06 per share. The RSUs vest over a four-year period. The grant date fair value of the RSUs totaled approximately $49,000.

​

On November 10, 2022, as previously disclosed in relation to the Employment Agreement with Mr. Isett, the Company’s former CEO, dated April 30, 2021, the Company granted Mr. Isett RSUs to acquire 200,000 shares of Common Stock, on a post-split basis. The RSUs vest over a three-year period commencing April 30, 2021 provided the vesting is subject to the following performance conditions: (i) submission to the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) of an Investigational New Drug (IND) application, or alternatively, if the Board approves not to file an IND, (ii) consummation of a disposition of iBio CDMO, LLC, or (iii) out-licensing, with full global rights, any of its investigational product candidates prior to the submission to the FDA an IND application. The grant-date fair value of the RSUs totaled approximately $296,000. The performance conditions were not met and the RSUs did not vest.

​

34

Table of Contents

On November 11, 2022, the Company granted Mr. Robert Lutz, the Company’s Chief Financial and Business Officer at the time, RSUs to acquire 100,057 shares of the Company’s Common Stock in exchange for Mr. Lutz’s agreement to continue employment with the Company through July 1, 2023. The RSUs vest the earlier of: (i) July 1, 2023, or (ii) the successful achievement of the Company’s 2023 objectives, as defined by the Board. The grant-date fair value of the RSUs totaled approximately $175,100. Mr. Lutz resigned from the Company and was no longer an employee of the Company effective February 10, 2023; accordingly, the RSUs did not vest.

​

On November 11, 2022, the Company granted Dr. Martin Brenner, the Company’s Chief Scientific Officer, RSUs to acquire 95,348 shares of the Company’s Common Stock in exchange for Mr. Brenner’s agreement to continue employment with the Company through July 1, 2023. The RSUs vest the earlier of: (i) July 1, 2023, or (ii) the successful achievement of the Company’s 2023 objectives, as defined by the Board. The grant-date fair value of the RSUs totaled approximately $167,000.

On January 20, 2023, the Board of the Company appointed Dr. Brenner to the position of Interim Chief Executive Officer, effective immediately. Dr. Brenner was granted RSUs to acquire 130,000 shares of the Company’s Common Stock, which RSUs shall vest pro rata over a twelve-month period, such vesting to terminate if Dr. Brenner is no longer the Company’s Interim Chief Executive Officer. The grant-date fair value of the RSUs totaled approximately $91,000.

On March 31, 2023, the Compensation Committee (the “Committee”) of the Board of the Company approved a special equity award program pursuant to which it awarded to its employees an aggregate of 225,000 RSUs under the Company’s 2020 Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan, as amended (the “Plan”), which awards included a grant of 50,000 and 37,500 restricted stock units to each of Dr. Brenner, and Felipe Duran, the Company’s Interim, Chief Financial Officer, respectively, vesting quarterly over 12 months commencing April 1, 2023. The grant-date fair value of the RSUs totaled approximately $468,000.

19. Fraunhofer Settlement

On May 4, 2021, the Company and Fraunhofer USA, Inc. (“FhUSA”) entered into a Confidential Settlement Agreement and Mutual Release (the “Settlement Agreement”) to settle all claims and counterclaims in the litigation captioned iBio, Inc. v. Fraunhofer USA, Inc. (Case No. 10256-VCF) in Delaware Chancery Court (the “Lawsuit”). The Settlement Agreement, among other things, resolves the Company’s claims to ownership of certain plant-based technology developed by FhUSA from 2003 through 2014, and sets forth the terms of a license of intellectual property. The Lawsuit was commenced against FhUSA by the Company in March 2015 in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware and is described in more detail in the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended December 31, 2020. The Settlement Agreement is not an admission of liability or fault of the parties.

The terms of the Settlement Agreement provide for cash payments to the Company of $28,000,000 as follows: (i) $16,000,000 to be paid no later than May 14, 2021 (which is expected to be paid 100% to cover legal fees and expenses); (ii) two payments of $5,100,000 payable by March 31, 2022 and 2023 and (iii) as additional consideration for a license agreement, two payments of $900,000 due on March 1, 2022 and 2023. The license provides for a nonexclusive, nontransferable, worldwide, fully paid-up license to all intellectual property rights in and to certain plant-based technology developed by FhUSA from 2003 through 2014 that were the subject of the Lawsuit. After payment of the fees and expenses of its attorneys and others retained by the Company, including the litigation funding company, the Company’s estimated aggregate net cash recovery as a result of the Settlement Agreement will be approximately $10,200,000.

As of June 30, 2021, the Company held receivables related to the settlement in the amount of $10,200,000. This amount was recorded in the consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive loss as settlement income in Fiscal 2021. During the quarter ended March 31, 2022, the Company received the first payment of $5,100,000.

On March 17, 2023, the Company received a payment of $5,100,000 from Fraunhofer related to the Fraunhofer Settlement Funds and in accordance with the Fourth Amendment to the Credit Agreement with Woodforest, transferred $3,000,0000 to a Company account at Woodforest on March 24, 2023.

The Company would recognize the $1.8 million of license revenue when it determines the collection of the license fees was reasonably assured in accordance with ASC 606. On February 9, 2022, the Company received the first $900,000 payment under the license agreement. As such, the Company determined that the collection of the license fees was reasonably assured, and the Company recognized license revenue related to the license fees and recorded a receivable for the second payment in the third quarter of 2022. The second $900,000 payment was received on February 17, 2023.

​

35

Table of Contents

20. Income Taxes

The Company recorded no income tax expense for the three months ended March 31, 2023 because the estimated annual effective tax rate was zero. As of March 31, 2023, the Company continues to provide a valuation allowance against its net deferred tax assets since the Company believes it is more likely than not that its deferred tax assets will not be realized.

​

​

21. Commitments and Contingencies

CRO Agreement

On October 10, 2022, the Company entered into an agreement with a CRO for cell line development and master cell banking to produce iBio-101 in addition to process development and GMP manufacturing of iBio-101 drug substance and drug product to support GLP toxicology and Phase 1 clinical studies. The Company has incurred costs totaling approximately $422,000 through March 31, 2023. The Company is committed to additional costs totaling approximately $958,000 as of the date of the filing of this report.

Inflation

Although the Company has not experienced any material adverse effects on our business due to increasing inflation, it has raised operating costs for many businesses and, in the future, could impact demand or pricing of manufacturing services, foreign exchange rates or employee wages. We are actively monitoring the effects these disruptions and increasing inflation could have on the Company’s operations.

​

22. Employee 401(K) Plan

Commencing January 1, 2018, the Company established the iBio, Inc. 401(K) Plan (the “Plan”). Eligible employees of the Company may participate in the Plan, whereby they may elect to make elective deferral contributions pursuant to a salary deduction agreement and receive matching contributions upon meeting age and length-of-service requirements. The Company will make a 100% matching contribution that is not in excess of 5% of an eligible employee’s compensation. In addition, the Company may make qualified non-elective contributions at its discretion. For the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, employer contributions made to the Plan totaled approximately $56,000 and $54,000, respectively. For the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, employer contributions made to the Plan totaled approximately $200,000 and $116,000, respectively. In addition, employer contributions included in loss from discontinued operations totaled approximately $17,000 and $41,000 for the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, and approximately $129,000 and $110,000 for the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

​

​

​

​

23. Subsequent Events

On April 3, 2023, 76,300 Class B Warrants were exercised, which resulted in proceeds of $79,352.

Between April 3 and April 17, 2023, Cantor Fitzgerald sold as sales agent pursuant to the Sales Agreement 892,194 shares of Common Stock. The Company received net proceeds of approximately $1.1 million during April 2023.

On May 10, 2023, iBio CDMO and Woodforest entered into a fifth amendment to the Credit Agreement (the “Fifth Amendment”), which within the Fifth Amendment Woodforest agreed to: (i) waive the obligation to deliver to Woodforest an executed copy of a Purchase Agreement for the sale of the 130,000 square foot cGMP manufacturing facility in Bryan, Texas, no later than April 14, 2023 and, (ii) release $500,000 of the $3.0 million being held in a Company account at Woodforest when the outstanding principal amount is reduced to $10.0 million and for each additional $2.5 million reduction of the outstanding principal amount, an additional $750,000 will be released from the Company account at Woodforest. In addition, starting on the effective date of the Fifth Amendment, the interest on the Term Loan increased to 5.25%, and the Term Loan shall further accrue interest, payable in kind and added to the balance of the outstanding principal amount at a fixed rate per annum equal to (a) 1.00%, if the Facility is sold on or before June 30, 2023, (b) 2.00% if the Facility is sold after June 2023, but on or before September 30, 2023, or (c) 3:00%, if the Facility is sold after September 30, 2023, or not sold prior to the maturity date. The Company also agreed to pay Woodforest a fee in the amount of (x) $75,000 if the Facility is sold on or before June 30, 2023, (y) $100,000 if the Facility is sold after June 2023, but on or before September 30, 2023, or (x) $125,000, if the Facility is sold after September 30, 2023, or not sold prior to the maturity date. After marketing the Facility with a real estate firm for approximately six months, in May 2023, the Company entered into a new agreement with a new global commercial real estate firm to remarket the Facility. As of the date of the filing of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, the Company is not in negotiations on a Purchase Agreement with a potential buyer of the Facility.

36

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

The following information should be read together with the consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto and other information included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (this “Report”) and in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2022, as filed with the SEC on October 11, 2022 (the “Annual Report”). Unless the context requires otherwise, references in this Report to “iBio,” the “Company,” “we,” “us,” or “our” and similar terms mean iBio, Inc.

Forward-Looking Statements

This Report contains “forward-looking statements” within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”). For this purpose, any statements contained herein regarding our strategy, future operations, financial position, future revenues, projected costs and expenses, prospects, plans and objectives of management, other than statements of historical facts, are forward-looking statements. The words “anticipate,” “believe,” “estimate,” “may,” “plan,” “will,” “would” and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements, although not all forward-looking statements contain these identifying words. Such statements reflect our current views with respect to future events. Because these forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks and uncertainties, actual results, performance or achievements could differ materially from those expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements for a number of important reasons, including those discussed in this “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” and elsewhere in this Report, as well as in the section titled “Risk Factors” in the Company’s Annual Report. We cannot guarantee any future results, levels of activity, performance or achievements. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties materialize, or should underlying assumptions prove incorrect, actual results may vary materially from those described in this Report as anticipated, believed, estimated or expected. The forward-looking statements contained in this Report represent our estimates as of the date of this Report (unless another date is indicated) and should not be relied upon as representing our expectations as of any other date. While we may elect to update these forward-looking statements, we specifically disclaim any obligation to do so unless otherwise required by securities laws.

Overview

We are an AI-driven innovator of precision antibody immunotherapies. We have a pipeline of innovative primarily immuno-oncology antibodies against hard-to-drug targets where we may face reduced competition and with antibodies that may be more selective. We

37

Table of Contents

plan to use our AI-driven discovery platform to continue adding antibodies against hard-to-drug targets or to work with partners on AI-driven drug development.

Therapeutics Pipeline

IBIO-101: an anti-CD25 molecule that works by depletion of immunosuppressive T-regulatory cells (“Tregs”) via antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (“ADCC”), without disrupting activation of effector T-cells (“Teffs”) in the tumor microenvironment. IBIO-101 could potentially be used to treat solid tumors, hairy cell leukemia, relapsed multiple myeloma, lymphoma, or head and neck cancer. IBIO-101 is currently in the Investigational New Drug (“IND”) enabling stage. We have contracted with a contract research organization (“CRO”) to assist with the development of the manufacturing process, which includes but is not limited to process and cell line development for the production of the drug substance and drug product. IBIO-101 is strategically positioned as a fast follower to Hoffman-La Roche’s RG6292 molecule that recently released Phase 1 clinical data. While RG6292 showed signs of efficacy, especially in combination with PD-L1 monoclonal antibody, and was well tolerated, we anticipate additional clinical research will be needed to determine whether different cancer types are more efficacious than others. As a result, we have decided to pause the IND enabling studies until additional data is released on RG6292. This approach will allow us to gather more information, thoroughly evaluate the market potential and optimize our financial resources and the development plan for IBIO-101 to maximize its potential for success.

​

CCR8: targets depletion of highly immunosuppressive CCR8+ Tregs in the tumor microenvironment via an ADCC mechanism with selective binding to CCR8 over its closely related cousin, CCR4, to avoid off-target effects. A CCR8 program could potentially be broadly applicable in solid tumors and/or as a prospective combination therapy.

​

EGFRvIII: binds a tumor-specific mutation of EGFR variant III with an afucosylated antibody for high ADCC. Because of its specificity binding to the tumor-specific mutation, it could potentially reduce toxicity and/or expand the therapeutic window compared to simple broad EGFR-targeted alternatives. EGFRvIII is constantly “switched on” which can lead to the development of a range of different cancers. An EGFRvIII antibody could potentially be used to treat glioblastoma, head and neck cancer or non-small cell lung cancer.

​

CD3 antibody panel: provides a range of CD3 affinities with cross-reactivity to non-human primates and increased the humanness of the antibody sequences. The antibody panel is intended to serve as one arm of T-cell-redirecting bispecific antibodies, a new class of therapeutic antibodies designed to simultaneously bind to T-cells via CD3 and to tumor cells via tumor-specific antigens or tumor-associated antigens, inducing T-cell-mediated killing of tumor cells.

​

MUC16: a highly expressed target on ovarian cancer cells and an attractive tumor associated target for therapeutic antibodies. However, antibodies targeting MUC16 are prone to tumor resistance via epitope shedding and dysregulated glycosylation. Epitope-steered

38

Table of Contents

antibodies that bind to an epitope that avoids both of these tumor resistance mechanisms could potentially be used to treat MUC16 positive tumors, particularly those tumors that are resistant to other MUC16 antibodies.

​

PD-1 Agonist: selectively binds PD-1 to suppress auto-reactive T-cells without PD-L1/PD-L2 blocking. A PD-1 agonist could potentially be used to treat inflammatory bowel disease, systemic lupus erythematosus, multiple sclerosis or other inflammatory diseases.

​

In addition to the programs described above, the Company also has three additional early discovery programs that have the potential to advance into later stages of preclinical development and are designed to tackle hard-to-drug targets.

​

IBIO-100 and Endostatin E4

Our preclinical anti-fibrotic program, IBIO-100, has been undergoing a review process as part of our ongoing effort to prioritize our resources and focus on the most promising opportunities. The IBIO-100 program design is based upon work by Dr. Carol Feghali-Bostwick, Professor of Medicine at the Medical University of South Carolina and Vice-Chair of the Scleroderma Foundation. Her initial work was conducted at the University of Pittsburgh, and we have licensed the patents relevant for the continued development of the molecule from the university. After careful consideration, in February 2023, we terminated all efforts on IBIO-100 anti-fibrotic program and provided a six (6) month notice of termination of the license agreement to the University of Pittsburgh, as required by the license agreement. Pursuant to termination of the license agreement with the University of Pittsburgh, our financial obligations for the management of the patents under the license will cease on August 14, 2023, and at such time, will transition back to the University of Pittsburgh.

​

As part of this decision, we are intending to complete the pre-clinical cancer studies we are conducting in collaboration with University of Texas Southwestern using E4 endostatin peptide, which is derived from IBIO-100. After the pre-clinical studies are completed, we will re-assess whether to further pursue the oncology program and have further discussions with the University of Pittsburgh. This approach allows us to gather valuable data and insights that will inform our future decisions regarding the potential of E4 endostatin peptide as an oncology program.

​

AI Drug Discovery Platform

In September 2022, we purchased substantially all of the assets of RubrYc Therapeutics (for a complete description of the transaction please see Note 6 – Significant Transactions). The AI Drug Discovery platform technology is designed to be used to discover antibodies that bind to hard-to-target subdominant and conformational epitopes for further development within our existing portfolio or in partnership with outside entities. The RubrYc AI platform is built upon three key technologies.

| 1. | Epitope Targeting Engine: A proprietary machine-learning platform that combines computational biology and 3D-modeling to identify molecules that mimic hard-to-target binding sites on target proteins, specifically, subdominant and conformational epitopes. The creation of these small mimics enables the engineering of therapeutic antibody candidates that can selectively bind immune and cancer cells better than ”trial and error” antibody engineering and screening methods that are traditionally focused on dominant epitopes.

| 2. | RubrYcHuTM Library: An AI-generated human antibody library free of significant sequence liabilities that provides a unique pool of antibodies to screen. The combination of the Epitope Targeting Engine and screening with the RubrYcHu Library has been shown to reduce the discovery time from ideation to in vivo proof-of-concept (PoC) by up to four months. This has the potential to enable more, and better, therapeutic candidates to reach the clinic faster.

| 3. | StableHuTM Library: An AI-powered sequence optimization library used to improve antibody performance. Once an antibody has been advanced to the lead optimization stage, StableHu allows precise and rapid optimization of the antibody binding regions to rapidly move a candidate molecule into the IND-enabling stage.

On January 3, 2023, the United States Patent and Trademark Office issued U.S. Patent No. 11,545,238, entitled “Machine Learning Method for Protein Modelling to Design Engineered Peptides,” which, among other claims, covers a machine learning model for engineering peptides, including antibody epitope therapeutics. Subject to any potential patent term extensions, the patent will expire on May 13, 2040.

​

​

39

Table of Contents

Recent Developments

On January 17, 2023, we announced the resignation of Mr. Robert Lutz, the Chief Financial and Business Officer, effective February 10, 2023. On January 25, 2023, we announced the Board of Directors appointed Dr. Martin Brenner to the position of Interim Chief Executive Officer, effective January 20, 2023, and Mr. Felipe Duran, to the position of Interim Chief Financial Officer, effective as of February 13, 2023. We are continuing the search for a successor Chief Executive Officer and as such, Dr. Brenner’s position of Interim Chief Executive Officer will end when the Company appoints a successor.

​

On February 9, 2023, we and Woodforest entered into the Second Amendment to the Credit Agreement and amended the Credit Agreement to: (i) waive any current or prior default of the Liquidity Covenant until a period specified in such amendment which is dependent upon the occurrence of a specific milestone in the Credit Agreement, (ii) in addition to our unrestricted cash, until such period dependent upon the occurrence of a specific milestone in the Credit Agreement, we can account for all amounts owed to us by Fraunhofer as part of our legal settlement with them (see Note 19 – Fraunhofer Settlement for more information) in determining whether we are in compliance with the Liquidity Covenant, (iii) permit us to sell certain equipment located at the Facility, whereby forty percent (40%) of the net proceeds will be paid to Woodforest within ten (10) days following the end of the month of when the sales occurred, and (iv) remove any affirmative obligation on the part of the iBio CDMO to continue conducting its primary business.

​

On February 20, 2023, we and Woodforest entered into a third amendment to the Credit Agreement (the “Third Amendment”), which removed the added milestone specified in the Second Amendment, the failure of which would be an event of default. In addition, the Guaranty was amended to allow us until February 28, 2023, to account for the Fraunhofer Settlement Funds in determining whether we are in compliance with the Liquidity Covenant without being dependent upon a specified milestone. In addition, we agreed that each time we consummate an at-the-market issuance of Equity Interests (as defined within the Credit Agreement), no later than five (5) days following such issuance of Equity Interests, we will (i) pay to Woodforest in immediately available cash funds, without setoff or counterclaim of any kind, forty percent (40%) of the Net Proceeds (as defined within the Credit Agreement) received by us for such issuance of Equity Interests; provided, any such payment would cease upon payment obligations in full and (ii) provide Woodforest with a detailed accounting of each such issuance of Equity Interests.

On March 24, 2023, we and Woodforest entered into a fourth amendment to the Credit Agreement (the “Fourth Amendment”), which within the Fourth Amendment Woodforest agreed to (i) reduce the percentage of any payment to Woodforest we are required to make from the proceeds of sales of its common stock under its at-the-market facility from 40% to 20%, (ii) reduce the percentage of any payment to Woodforest we are required to make from the proceeds of sales of its equipment from 40% to 20%, and (iii) allow us to retain $2,000,000 million of the $5,100,000 million that the Company received from the Fraunhofer Settlement Funds, with the remaining $3,000,000 million being held in a Company account at Woodforest. In addition, we are obligated to (y) deliver to Woodforest an executed copy of a purchase agreement (the “Purchase Agreement”) for the sale of the 130,000 square foot cGMP manufacturing facility in Bryan, Texas (“Facility”), no later than April 14, 2023, and (z) pay to Woodforest a fee in the amount of $75,000 on the earlier of the date of the closing of the Purchase Agreement, or the Maturity Date (as defined in the Credit Agreement). In addition, on March 24, 2023, we entered into a fourth amendment to the Guaranty, which reduced the Liquidity Covenant from $7,500,000 to $1,000,000.

​

On May 10, 2023, we and Woodforest entered into a fifth amendment to the Credit Agreement (the “Fifth Amendment”), which within the Fifth Amendment Woodforest agreed to: (i) waive our obligation to deliver to Woodforest an executed copy of a Purchase Agreement for the sale of the Facility no later than April 14, 2023 and, (ii) release $500,000 of the $3.0 million being held in a Company account at Woodforest when the outstanding principal amount is reduced to $10.0 million and for each additional $2.5 million reduction of the outstanding principal amount, an additional $750,00 will be released from the Company account at Woodforest. In addition, starting on the effective date of the Fifth Amendment, the interest on the Term Loan increased to 5.25%, and the Term Loan shall further accrue interest, payable in kind and added to the balance of the outstanding principal amount at a fixed rate per annum equal to (a) 1.00%, if the Facility is sold on or before June 30, 2023, (b) 2.00% if the Facility is sold after June 2023, but on or before September 30, 2023, or (c) 3:00%, if the Facility is sold after September 30, 2023, or not sold prior to the maturity date. The Company also agreed to pay Woodforest a fee in the amount of (x) $75,000 if the Facility is sold on or before June 30, 2023, (y) $100,000 if the Facility is sold after June 2023, but on or before September 30, 2023, or (x) $125,000, if the Facility is sold after September 30, 2023, or not sold prior to the maturity date. After marketing the Facility with a real estate firm for approximately six months, in May 2023, we entered into an agreement with a global commercial real estate firm to market the Facility. As of the date of the filing of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, we are not in negotiations on a Purchase Agreement with a potential buyer of the Facility.

​

Liquidity and Capital Resources

The history of significant losses, the negative cash flow from operations, the limited cash resources on hand and the dependence by the Company on its ability to obtain additional financing to fund its operations after the current cash resources are exhausted raises substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. Our management concluded that our recurring losses from operations and the fact that we have not generated significant revenue or positive cash flows from operations raise substantial doubt

40

Table of Contents

about our ability to continue as a going concern for the next 12 months after issuance of our financial statements. Our auditors also included an explanatory paragraph in its report on our consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended June 30, 2022 with respect to this uncertainty.

​

In an effort to remain a going concern and increase cash reserves, we completed a public offering in December 2022, reduced our work force by approximately 60% (a reduction of approximately 69 positions) in November 2022, and ceased operations of our CDMO facility thereby reducing annual spend on expenses by approximately 50%. Additionally, we continue our efforts to sell our CDMO assets and facility that were initiated by management in July 2022; however, there can be no assurance that we will be successful in selling the CDMO assets and facility at favorable prices, if at all. (See Note 3 – Discontinued Operations for more information.) Additional potential options being considered to further increase liquidity include lowering our expenses further, focusing product development on a select number of product candidates, the sale or out-licensing of certain product candidates, sell the CDMO, equipment sales, raising money from capital markets, grant revenue or collaborations, or a combination thereof.

​

During the first quarter of Fiscal year 2023, we completed at-the-market offerings and sold 175,973 shares of Common Stock. We received net proceeds of approximately $1.2 million. During the second quarter of Fiscal year 2023, we completed a public offering and raised gross proceeds of approximately $3.5 million selling an aggregate of 3,365,385 shares of its common stock (or pre-funded warrants in lieu thereof), Series A warrants to purchase up to 3,870,192 shares of common stock and Series B warrants to purchase up to 3,870,192 shares of common stock. Subsequently after the public offering, during the third quarter of Fiscal year 2023, 341,300 Class A Warrants and 1,704,916 Class B Warrants were exercised. On April 3, 2023, an additional 76,300 Class B Warrants were exercised. The total proceeds from Class A and B Warrants exercised during the third quarter of Fiscal 2023 and on April 3, 2023 were $2,207,000. Also, during the third quarter of Fiscal year 2023, we completed at-the-market offerings and sold 1,375,906 shares for which we received approximately $2.0 million. Additionally, between April 3 and April 17, 2023, we completed at-the-market offerings and sold 892,194 shares of which we received approximately $1.1 million. (See Note 16 – Stockholder’s Equity for more information.)

​

Our cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash of $9.8 million as of March 31, 2023, is not anticipated to be sufficient to support operations through the first quarter of fiscal year 2024, unless we further reduce our burn rate, sell the CDMO assets or the facility for amounts above the debt on the facility, or increase our capital as described above. Regardless of whether we are able to reduce our burn rate or sell or out-license certain assets or parts of the business, we will need to raise additional capital in order to fully execute our longer-term business plan. It is our goal to implement one or more potential options described above to allow us to have a cash runway for at least 12 months from the date of the filing of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. However, there can be no assurance that we will be successful in implementing any of the options that we are evaluating.

​

Our liquidity and operations could also be impacted by our obligations under the Woodforest Credit Agreement. As described in detail in Section 6. Significant Transactions, to avoid violating the Liquidity Covenant associated with the parent guarantee of the debt we need to pay off the debt through the sale of the facility or we need to raise additional capital.

​

Results of Operations - Comparison of the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022

Revenue

​

Revenue from the CDMO operations is now included in discontinued operations and not broken out separately on the financial statements. Our ongoing business is primarily focused on i) development of our pipeline for which we do not expect revenue and ii) on our AI-driven discovery platform. We may have revenue with the AI-driven discovery platform in the future. Revenue for the three months ended March 31, 2022 was related to a licensing agreement.

​

Research and Development Expenses (“R&D”)

​

R&D expenses for the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022 were $2.6 million and $3.3 million, respectively, a reduction of approximately ($0.7) million. The decrease in R&D expenses is mainly due to certain tasks and assays being performed in-house which were previously outsourced, and a decrease in spending for consultants or outside services.

​

General and Administrative Expenses (“G&A”)

​

G&A expenses for the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022 were approximately $3.5 million and $5.3 million, respectively, a decrease of ($1.8) million. The decrease in expenses is primarily attributable to the reduction in personnel costs, a decrease in spending for consultants or outside services, and reduced amortization of intangible assets impaired during Q2 of Fiscal year 2023.

41

Table of Contents

Total Operating Expenses

Total operating expenses, consisting primarily of R&D and G&A expenses, for the three months ended March 31, 2023 were approximately $6.2 million, compared to approximately $8.6 million in Fiscal year 2022.

Discontinued Operations

On November 2, 2022, we announced our plans to divest our contract development and manufacturing organization (iBio CDMO, LLC) in order to complete its transformation into an AI-driven precision antibody discovery and development company. In conjunction with the divestment, we completed a workforce reduction of approximately 60% and discontinued CDMO operations. CDMO operations remain treated as a discontinued operation on our financial statements. Losses for Discontinued Operations for the three months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022 were approximately ($1.0) million and ($5.6) million, respectively. In the three months ended March 31, 2023, we had a reduction in consumable supplies expenses of approximately ($1.1) million, decrease of approximately ($1.1) million for consultants and outside services, decrease in depreciation expense of ($0.7) million, decrease in personnel costs ($0.6) million and a net gain of approximately $0.5 million from auction of machinery and equipment.

Net Loss Available to iBio, Inc. Stockholders

Net loss available to iBio, Inc. stockholders for the three months ended March 31, 2023 was ($7.3) million, or ($0.55) per share. Net loss available to iBio, Inc. stockholders for the three months ended March 31, 2022 was approximately ($12.4) million or ($1.42) per share.

Results of Operations - Comparison of the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022

Revenue

​

Revenue from the CDMO operations is now included in discontinued operations and not broken out separately on the financial statements. Revenue was otherwise immaterial. Our ongoing business is primarily focused on i) development of our pipeline for which we do not expect revenue and ii) on our AI-driven discovery platform. We may have revenue with the AI-driven discovery platform in the future. Revenue for the nine months ended March 31, 2022 was mainly related to a licensing agreement.

​

Research and Development Expenses (“R&D”)

​

R&D expenses for the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022 were $8.0 million and $6.3 million, respectively, an increase of approximately $1.7 million. The increase was primarily driven by the investments into our pipeline including IBIO-101, CCR8, and EGFRvIII, and the expansion of our AI-driven discovery platform to include increases in R&D personnel at the San Diego facility, increased spend on lab supplies, lab equipment/maintenance, and facility rent for the San Diego team. This increase was partially offset by a reduction in spending on consultants and outside services.

​

General and Administrative Expenses (“G&A”)

​

G&A expenses for the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022 were approximately $16.4 million and $14.9 million, respectively, an increase of $1.5 million. The increase is primarily from the increase in personnel costs for severance and retention expenses offset by a reduction in spending for legal and consulting fees.

Total Operating Expenses

Total operating expenses, consisting primarily of R&D and G&A expenses, for the nine months ended March 31, 2023, were approximately $24.4 million, compared to approximately $21.1 million in the same period of 2022.

Discontinued Operations

On November 2, 2022, we announced our plans to divest its contract development and manufacturing organization (iBio CDMO, LLC) in order to complete its transformation into an AI-driven precision antibody discovery and development company. In conjunction with the divestment, we completed a workforce reduction of approximately 60% and discontinued CDMO operations. CDMO operations are now treated as a discontinued operation on our financial statements. Losses for Discontinued Operations for the nine months ended March 31, 2023 and 2022 were approximately ($34.6) million and ($14.1) million, respectively. For the nine months ended March 31, 2023, the loss included impairments of fixed assets of approximately ($17.6) million, consumables and inventory of approximately ($4.9) million, personnel related costs of ($7.5) million including severance, and the remaining costs were operational.

42

Table of Contents

Net Loss Available to iBio, Inc. Stockholders from Continuing Operations

Net loss available to iBio, Inc. stockholders for the nine months ended March 31, 2023 was ($59.0) million, or ($5.57) per share. Net loss available to iBio, Inc. stockholders for the nine months ended March 31, 2022 was approximately ($33.3) million or ($3.82) per share.

Uses of Cash and Funding Requirements

Net Cash Used in Operating Activities

Net cash used in operating activities was approximately ($25.5) million for the nine months ended March 31, 2023. The use of cash was primarily attributable to funding our net loss for the period.

Net Cash Provided by Investing Activities

Net cash provided by investing activities of approximately $7.0 million for the nine months ended March 31, 2023 was primarily attributable to the redemption and sale of debt securities of $11.0 million and to a lesser extent $2.1 million from the sale of fixed assets in an auction process which was offset by the purchase of fixed assets of ($5.2) million. (Refer to Note 6 – Significant Transactions for details.)

Net Cash Used in Financing Activities

Net cash used in financing activities during the nine months ended March 31, 2023, was approximately ($0.4) million and was mainly attributable to the proceeds from the sale of common stock, warrants exercised, offset by payments towards the term note made to Woodforest (see Note 13 – Debt for further details).

Funding Requirements

We have incurred significant losses and negative cash flows from operations since our spin-off from Integrated BioPharma in August 2008. As of March 31, 2023, our accumulated deficit was approximately $(282.9) million and we used approximately ($24.8) million of cash for operating activities during the nine months ended March 31, 2023.

We plan to fund our future business operations using cash on hand, through proceeds realized in connection with the commercialization of our technologies, through proceeds from the sale of the CDMO entity or the facility, through the proceeds from our license agreement with Fraunhofer, through potential proceeds from the sale or out-licensing of assets, and through proceeds from the sale of additional equity or other securities. However, there can be no assurance that we will be successful in implementing these plans, many of which will take several years before we will realize proceeds. The Term Loan with Woodforest and the Guaranty requires we maintain an unrestricted cash balance of $1.0 million, which limits our ability to use our funds for operations. If we should default on the Credit Agreement and Woodforest does not waive the default, and if Woodforest makes a demand for the acceleration of all payments due to this default, it could result in all obligations that are guaranteed being due and payable immediately without further notice. We cannot be certain that such funding will be available on favorable terms or available at all. If we are unable to raise funds when required or on favorable terms, this assumption may no longer be operative, and we may have to: a) significantly delay, scale back, or discontinue the product application and/or commercialization of our proprietary technologies; b) seek collaborators for our technology and product candidates on terms that are less favorable than might otherwise be available; c) relinquish or otherwise dispose of rights to technologies, product candidates, or products that we would otherwise seek to develop or commercialize; or d) possibly cease operations.

​

See Liquidity and Capital Resources above for further information.

​

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

As part of our ongoing business, we do not participate in transactions that generate relationships with unconsolidated entities or financial partnerships, such as entities often referred to as structured finance or special purpose entities (“SPE”s), which would have been established for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements or other contractually limited purposes. As of March 31, 2023, we were not involved in any SPE transactions.

Critical Accounting Estimates

Our condensed consolidated financial statements are presented in accordance with U.S. GAAP, and all applicable U.S. GAAP accounting standards effective as of March 31, 2023, have been taken into consideration in preparing the condensed consolidated

43

Table of Contents

financial statements. The preparation of condensed consolidated financial statements requires estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues, expenses and related disclosures. Some of those estimates are subjective and complex, and, consequently, actual results could differ from those estimates. We base our estimates, to the extent possible, on historical experience. Historical information is modified as appropriate based on current business factors and various assumptions that we believe are necessary to form a basis for making judgments about the carrying value of assets and liabilities. We evaluate our estimates on an ongoing basis and make changes when necessary. Actual results could differ from our estimates.

Critical accounting estimates are those estimates made in accordance with U.S. GAAP that involve a significant level of estimation uncertainty and have had or are reasonably likely to have a material impact on the financial condition or results of operations of the Company. The following accounting estimate had a material impact on the results of operations of the Company for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2023.

Impairment of Fixed Assets

​

We monitor fixed assets for impairment indicators throughout the year. When necessary, charges for impairments of long-lived assets are recorded for the amount by which the fair value is less than the carrying value of these assets. Changes in the Company’s business strategy or adverse changes in market conditions could impact impairment analyses and require the recognition of an impairment charge. Although we base our estimates on historical experience and various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, actual results could differ from these estimates.

On November 3, 2022, we announced we are seeking to divest our contract development and manufacturing organization (iBio CDMO) in order to complete our transformation into an antibody discovery and development company. Through the process of seeking to divest its contract development and manufacturing organization, we continue to market for sale the 130,000-square-foot cGMP facility location in Bryan, Texas (the “Facility”). The decision to divest triggered a quantitative impairment analysis of our CDMO fixed assets of the building in Bryan, Texas totaling $22.65 million and machinery and equipment totaling $13.4 million.

We utilized a market approach, using independent third-party appraisals, including comparable assets, in addition to bids received from prospective buyers, to estimate the fair value of the property and equipment. We recorded an impairment charge of $6.3 million for the building and $11.3 million for the machinery and equipment in the quarter ended December 31, 2022. The key assumption in the valuation analysis is the expected sale price of $21.1 million for the Bryan, Texas facility and the associated machinery and equipment less approximate costs to sell of $2.7 million. The carrying amount of the CDMO fixed assets after impairment at December 31, 2022 was $18.5 million.

On February 10, 2021, the “Company, entered into an Auction Sale Agreement (the “Auction Sale Agreement”) with Holland Industrial Group, together with Federal Equipment Company and Capital Recovery Group LLC (collectively, the “Auctioneers”) for the sale at public auction of equipment and other tangible personal property (the “Equipment”) located at the Facility. The Auctioneer guaranteed an amount of gross proceeds from the sale of the equipment of $2.1 million, which was paid to the Company on February 17, 2023. The auction, which commenced on March 24, 2023 and concluded on March 30, 2023, resulted in total proceeds of approximately $2.9 million. In accordance with the Auction Sale Agreement, the Company received 80% of the excess proceeds, after Holland was paid a fixed amount of $0.2 million for expenses, which was approximately $0.5 million and was received on May 2, 2023.

We may have to record a further, potentially material, impairment to the fair value of this asset group if we do not realize a sale transaction for the expected amount of $19 million less costs to sell in the near term.

Impairment of Indefinite-Lived Intangible Assets

​

For indefinite life intangible assets, we perform an impairment test annually and whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate the carrying value of an asset may not be recoverable.

Evaluating for impairment requires judgment, including the estimation of future cash flows, future growth rates and profitability and the expected life over which cash flows will occur. Changes in the Company’s business strategy or adverse changes in market conditions could impact impairment analyses and require the recognition of an impairment charge. Although we base our estimates on historical experience and various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, actual results could differ from these estimates.

We tested for impairment of the IBIO-101 therapeutic technology (or “IP”), classified as an indefinite-lived intangible asset, which had a carrying amount of $5 million at December 31, 2022. The key impairment trigger was the decline in the Common Stock price over the month of December 2022. We did not record an impairment charge to the IP as of December 31, 2022. No triggering events were identified during the third quarter of Fiscal 2023 requiring additional testing. We will continue to monitor the value of the IP, since we

44

Table of Contents

believe it is at risk for impairment, and will perform our annual impairment testing in the fourth quarter of Fiscal 2023. The primary impairment indicators that may arise in the near future are (1) any sustained decline in our common stock market price and (2) FDA decisions on similar competing technologies that are applying for Phase 1 approval.

The December 31, 2022 impairment analysis on the IP is considered a critical accounting estimate because it entailed management preparing highly uncertain cash flow projections and valuation assumptions of significant complexity and subjectivity. One fair value indicator was developed using a discounted cash flow (“DCF”) analysis, where the most subjective assumptions were the estimated probability of obtaining Phase 1 approval of the IBIO-101 technology from the FDA of 65% and a discount rate of 12%. These two key assumptions remained the same with those we included in our June 30, 2022 impairment analysis for the IP. We provide the following quantitative sensitivity analysis only to allow our investors to obtain a better understanding of the degree and direction of potential material change in the fair value estimate developed using the DCF approach:

| ● | A hypothetical increase in the discount rate to 15% alone (all other assumptions kept constant) would not lead to an impairment of the intangible. However, a hypothetical increase in the discount rate to 16% would lead to an impairment of $1 million to the intangible.

| ● | A decrease in the estimated probability of clearing Phase 1 FDA approval to 45% (all other assumptions kept constant) would not lead to an impairment of the intangible. However, a hypothetical decrease in the estimated probability of clearing Phase 1 FDA approval to 35% would lead to an impairment charge of $1.4 million to the intangible.

A second fair value indicator was developed using a market approach. We reviewed public pharma/biotech company acquisitions & mergers completed from 2018-2023 with deal value less than $1 billion from the GlobalData database. The equity premium observed in merger and acquisition transactions that closed during 2022 for similar therapeutic technologies was in the 50% to 125% range. We selected an equity market premium of 100% as the most appropriate assumption at December 31, 2022, which was consistent with the 20-day median premium of the comparable pulled. A hypothetical decrease in the observable equity market premiums of 5% would lead to the estimated fair value attributable to the IP under the market approach to decline materially and result in an approximate $1 million impairment amount.

We continue to operate in a highly competitive environment, rising interest rates (and cost of capital) and experiences liquidity challenges. Accordingly, we may have to adjust our cash flow projections and valuation assumptions in the near future to account for market trends and any changes to our research and development plans. Any such future adjustments may lead to material future impairments in the IP and other related assets.

Our remaining critical accounting estimates remain consistent with the information disclosed in the same section in our last annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2022.

​

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

As a smaller reporting company, we are not required to provide the information required by this Item 3.

​

Item 4. Controls and Procedures.

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our management, under the direction of our interim Chief Executive Officer (our Principal Executive Officer) and interim Chief Financial Officer (our Principal Financial Officer) have evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act, as amended, as of March 31, 2023. The term “disclosure controls and procedures,” as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act, means controls and other procedures of a company that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the SEC’s rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the Company’s management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. The Company’s disclosure controls and procedures are also designed to ensure that such information is accumulated and communicated to management to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving their objectives and management necessarily applies its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures.

45

Table of Contents

Based on our evaluation, our Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were ineffective as of March 31,2023 due to the material weakness identified below.

During the preparation of the Quarterly Report for the quarter ended March 31, 2023, we identified a material weakness in our controls relating to accounting for stock-based compensation expense relating to the vesting of severed employees’ awards.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act, during the quarter ended March 31, 2023, that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

​

Plans to Remediate Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Management is currently assessing the actions that need to be taken to remediate the material weakness identified above. The material weakness will only be deemed to have been remediated after the new controls and procedures have been in place and management has concluded through appropriate testing that the controls are operating effectively.

​

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

We are not subject to any material legal proceedings. From time to time, we may be involved in various claims and legal proceedings relating to claims arising out of our operations. We are not currently a party to any legal proceedings that, in the opinion of management, are likely to have a material adverse effect on our business. Regardless of outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on us because of defense and settlement costs, diversion of management resources and other factors.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

Our business is subject to risks and events that, if they occur, could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations and the trading price of our securities. The following information updates, and should be read in conjunction with, the information disclosed in Part I, Item 1A, “Risk Factors,” contained in the Annual Report. Except as described below, our risk factors as of the date of this Report have not changed materially from those described in “Part I, Item 1A. Risk Factors” of our Annual Report.

We are reviewing potential options to extend our cash runway. This review could impact our future operations and financial position.

​

We are currently evaluating a number of potential options to expand our cash runway, the implementation of which will impact the Company’s liquidity. In an effort to improve liquidity and runway, we recently announced that we were selling our CDMO business and Facility, reducing our work force by approximately 60%, and ceasing operations of our CDMO, thereby reducing annual spend on expenses by approximately 50%. Potential options being considered to further increase liquidity include lowering our expenses further, focusing product development on a select number of product candidates, the sale or out-licensing of certain product candidates, raising money from capital markets, grant revenue or collaborations, or a combination thereof.

​

Our cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash of $9.8 million as of March 31, 2023, is not anticipated to be sufficient to support our operations for at least 12 months from the date of the filing of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q unless we reduce our burn rate further, sell the CDMO facility for amounts above its term note payable, or increase our capital. Regardless of whether we are able to reduce our burn rate or sell or out-licensing certain assets or parts of the business, we will need to raise additional capital in order to fully execute our near and long-term business plans. In fact, we do not believe that our current cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash as of March 31, 2023 will be sufficient to support our operations through first quarter of Fiscal 2024.

​

There can be no assurance that we will be able to sell the CDMO assets or that if we are able to do so that we do so on favorable terms or that he exploration of potential options will result in any agreements or transactions, or that, if completed, any agreements or transactions will be successful or on attractive terms. Although we expect to be able to sell the CDMO assets in 2023, no guaranteed timetable has been established for the completion of this process, and we do not expect to disclose developments unless and until we have a material update to provide or the Board of Directors has concluded that disclosure is appropriate or required. If we determine to change our business strategy, our future business, prospects, financial position and operating results could be significantly different than those in historical periods or projected by our management. Because of the significant uncertainty regarding our future plans, we are not able to accurately predict the impact of a potential change in our business strategy and future funding requirements.

46

Table of Contents

​

Our historical operating results indicate substantial doubt exists related to our ability to operate as a going concern.

We have incurred net losses and used significant cash in operating activities since inception, and we expect to continue to generate operating losses for the foreseeable future. As of March 31, 2023, we have an accumulated deficit of ($282.9) million. In addition, our projections regarding our cash runway are based upon certain assumptions, including that payments owed to us under outstanding notes receivable are paid at maturity. Accordingly, these assumptions are based upon the financial positions of the parties from which we are owed payments, for which there can be no guarantee.

​

We held cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash of $9.8 million as of March 31, 2023. Based on current trends and activities, there is significant doubt that we can continue as a going concern through the first quarter of fiscal year 2024. We have announced that we have implemented and are continuing to implement cost savings measures to expand our cash runway, the implementation of which will impact our liquidity, but these measures alone will not be sufficient to provide the financing needed to meet our near and long-term goals. Potential options being considered to increase liquidity include further lowering our expenses through decreasing spending and focusing product development on a select number of product candidates, the sale or out-licensing of certain product candidates or parts of the business, raising money from capital markets, grant revenue or collaborations, or a combination thereof. Regardless of whether we are able to reduce our burn rate or sell or out-licensing certain assets or parts of the business, we will need to raise additional capital in order to fully execute our longer-term business plan. We believe based on input from expert advisors, that it is likely we will be able to implement one or more options that will extend our cash runway for 12 months or more from the date of the filing of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. However, there can be no assurance that we will be successful in implementing any of the options that we are evaluating.

​

Our condensed consolidated financial statements as of and for the period ended March 31, 2023, have been prepared under the assumption that we will continue as a going concern for the next 12 months. Our management concluded that our recurring losses from operations and the fact that we have not generated significant revenue or positive cash flows from operations raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern for the next 12 months after issuance of our financial statements. Our auditors also included an explanatory paragraph in its report on our consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended June 30, 2022 with respect to this uncertainty. If we continue to experience operating losses, and we are not able to generate additional liquidity through a capital raise or other cash infusion, we might need to secure additional sources of funds, which may or may not be available to us. If we are unable to raise additional capital in sufficient amounts or on terms acceptable to us, we may have to further scale back or discontinue the development of our product candidates or other research and development initiatives or initiate steps to cease operations.

​

We need additional funding to fully execute our business plan, which funding may not be available on commercially acceptable terms or at all. If we are unable to raise capital when needed, we may be forced to delay, reduce or eliminate the commercialization of our development and manufacturing services and efforts for our product development programs.

Even if we are able to sell the CDMO assets or the facility upon favorable terms, we will need additional capital to fully implement our near and long-term business, operating and development plans as we do not anticipate that any of our product candidates will generate revenue in the next few years, if at all. To the extent that we initiate or continue clinical development without securing collaborator or licensee funding, our research and development expenses could increase substantially.

When we elect to raise additional funds or additional funds are required, we may raise such funds from time to time through public or private equity offerings, debt financings, corporate collaboration and licensing arrangements or other financing alternatives. Additional equity or debt financing or corporate collaboration and licensing arrangements may not be available on acceptable terms, if at all. We currently have no committed sources of funding. On November 25, 2020, we entered into a Controlled Equity Offering SM Sales Agreement (the “Sales Agreement”) with Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. ("Cantor Fitzgerald") to sell shares of common stock, from time to time, through an “at the market offering” program having an aggregate offering price of up to $100,000,000 through which Cantor Fitzgerald would act as sales agent (the “Sales Agent”). There can be no assurance that we will meet the requirements to be able to sell securities pursuant to the Sales Agreement, of if we meet the requirements that we will be able to raise sufficient funds on favorable terms. If we are unable to raise capital in sufficient amounts when needed or on attractive terms, we would be forced to delay, reduce or eliminate our research and development programs or commercialization efforts and our ability to generate revenues and achieve or sustain profitability will be substantially harmed.

If we are unable to raise funds when required or on favorable terms, this assumption may no longer be operative, and we may have to: a) significantly delay, scale back, or discontinue the product application and/or commercialization of our proprietary technologies; b) seek collaborators for our technology and product candidates on terms that are less favorable than might otherwise be available; c) relinquish or otherwise dispose of rights to technologies, product candidates, or products that we would otherwise seek to develop or commercialize; or d) possibly cease operations.

47

Table of Contents

The failure to comply with the terms of the Credit Agreement, as amended, could result in a default under the terms of the Credit Agreement, as amended, and, if uncured, it could potentially result in action against our pledged assets.

​

There is no assurance that iBio CDMO or we will generate sufficient revenue or raise sufficient capital to be able to make the required principal payment under the Term Loan that iBio CDMO entered into with Woodforest National Bank (“Woodforest”). The Term Loan with Woodforest is secured by (a) a leasehold deed of trust on our sole manufacturing facility (the “Facility”), (b) a letter of credit issued by JPMorgan Chase Bank and (c) a first lien on all assets of iBio CDMO including the Facility. We have also guaranteed the payment of all iBio CDMO’s obligations under the Credit Agreement. On March 24, 2023, we and Woodforest entered into a fourth amendment to the Credit Agreement (the “Fourth Amendment”), which within the Fourth Amendment Woodforest agreed to (i) reduce the percentage of any payment to Woodforest we are required to make from the proceeds of sales of its common stock under its at-the-market facility from 40% to 20%, (ii) reduce the percentage of any payment to Woodforest we are required to make from the proceeds of sales of its equipment from 40% to 20%, and (iii) allow us to retain $2,000,000 million of the $5,100,000 million that the Company received from the Fraunhofer Settlement Funds, with the remaining $3,000,000 million being held in a Company account at Woodforest. In addition, we are obligated to (y) deliver to Woodforest an executed copy of a purchase agreement (the “Purchase Agreement”) for the sale of the 130,000 square foot cGMP manufacturing facility in Bryan, Texas, no later than April 14, 2023, and (z) pay to Woodforest a fee in the amount of $75,000 on the earlier of the date of the closing of the Purchase Agreement, or the Maturity Date (as defined in the Credit Agreement). In addition, on March 24, 2023, we entered into a fourth amendment to the Guaranty, which reduced the Liquidity Covenant from $7,500,000 to $1,000,000.

On May 10, 2023, iBio CDMO and Woodforest entered into a fifth amendment to the Credit Agreement (the “Fifth Amendment”), which within the Fifth Amendment Woodforest agreed to: (i) waive the obligation to deliver to Woodforest an executed copy of a Purchase Agreement for the sale of the 130,000 square foot cGMP manufacturing facility in Bryan, Texas, no later than April 14, 2023 and, (ii) release $500,000 of the $3.0 million being held in a Company account at Woodforest when the outstanding principal amount is reduced to $10.0 million and for each additional $2.5 million reduction of the outstanding principal amount, an additional $750,00 will be released from the Company account at Woodforest. In addition, starting on the effective date of the Fifth Amendment, the interest on the Term Loan increased to 5.25%, and the Term Loan shall further accrue interest, payable in kind and added to the balance of the outstanding principal amount at a fixed rate per annum equal to (a) 1.00%, if the Facility is sold on or before June 30, 2023, (b) 2.00% if the Facility is sold after June 2023, but on or before September 30, 2023, or (c) 3:00%, if the Facility is sold after September 30, 2023, or not sold prior to the maturity date. The Company also agreed to pay Woodforest a fee in the amount of (x) $75,000 if the Facility is sold on or before June 30, 2023, (y) $100,000 if the Facility is sold after June 2023, but on or before September 30, 2023, or (x) $125,000, if the Facility is sold after September 30, 2023, or not sold prior to the maturity date.

If we fail to successfully extend our cash runway via strategic options, not sell the Facility by the end of the first quarter of Fiscal 2024, or other alternatives as described, we would be in violation of the Liquidity Covenant in the first quarter of Fiscal 2024. If we or iBio CDMO fails to comply with the terms of the Term Loans and/or the related agreements, including the affirmative and negative covenants contained therein and fails to meet the Liquidity Covenant, Woodforest could declare a default, accelerate the payment of all amounts owed by us to Woodforest and if the default were to remain uncured, Woodforest would have the right to proceed against any or all of the collateral securing their Term Loan. Our failure to make such payments when due could result in our loss of the Facility.

The Credit Agreement with Woodforest originally included an affirmative covenant that required us to provide to Woodforest within 120 days of our fiscal year end, our consolidated financial statements, audited by independent certified public accountants without a “going concern” qualification. The consolidated financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2022 include a qualification that raises substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern. As a result, without the amendment to the Credit Agreement, we would have been in violation of the covenant after the expiration of the cure period.

Covenant restrictions in the Credit Agreement, as amended, may limit our ability to operate our business.

The Credit Agreement with Woodforest contains, and our future indebtedness agreements may contain covenants that restrict our ability to finance future operations or capital needs or to engage in other business activities. The Credit Agreement, as amended, currently requires maintaining $1,000,000 of unrestricted cash and cash equivalents and restricts iBio CDMO’s ability to:

​

| ● | incur, assume or guarantee additional Debt (as defined in the Credit Agreement);

| ● | repurchase capital stock;

| ● | make other restricted payments including, without limitation, paying dividends and making investments;

| ● | sell or otherwise dispose of assets other than as specified in the Credit Agreement, as amended.

​

If our acquired intangible assets become impaired, we may be required to record a significant charge to earnings.

48

Table of Contents

We regularly review acquired intangible assets for impairment when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. We test indefinite-lived intangible assets for impairment at least annually. Factors that may be considered a change in circumstances, indicating that the carrying value of the intangible assets may not be recoverable, include: macroeconomic conditions, such as deterioration in general economic conditions; industry and market considerations, such as deterioration in the environment in which we operate; cost factors, such as increases in labor or other costs that have a negative effect on earnings and cash flows; our financial performance, such as negative or declining cash flows or a decline in actual or planned revenue or earnings compared with actual and projected results of relevant prior periods; the decision not to further develop certain pipeline assets; other relevant entity-specific events, such as changes in management, key personnel, strategy, or customers; and sustained decreases in share price.

​

We have identified material weaknesses in our internal controls, and we cannot provide assurances that these material weaknesses will be effectively remediated or that additional weaknesses will not occur in the future.

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over our financial reporting, as defined in Rule 13a- 15(f) under the Exchange Act. During the preparation of the Quarterly Report for the quarter ended March 31, 2023, we identified a material weakness in our controls relating to accounting for stock-based compensation expense. Specifically, stock-based compensation expense was overstated by $1.2 million in the fiscal quarter ended March 31, 2023 and was understated by the same amount in the fiscal quarter ended December 31, 2022, as a result of an equity awards expense of approximately $1.2 million being incorrectly recorded in the fiscal quarter ended March 31, 2023 upon the immediate vesting of severed employees’ awards on January 2, 2023, instead of accelerating the stock-based compensation expense in accordance with ASC 718-10-55-77 - Share-Based Compensation over the period between giving the employees their notice and their last day of service (i.e., November 3, 2022 – January 2, 2023).

While we plan to take remedial action to address the material weakness in our internal controls, we cannot provide any assurance that such remedial measures, or any other remedial measures we take, will be effective. In addition, a material weakness will not be considered remediated until the applicable controls operate for a sufficient period of time and management has concluded, through testing, that these controls are designed and operate effectively. Although management believes that the material weakness in our internal controls will be remediated, there can be no assurance that the deficiencies will be remediated in the near future or that the internal control over financial reporting, as modified, will enable us to identify or avoid material weaknesses in our internal controls in the future.

As a result of our failure to maintain an effective system of internal control over financial reporting, we may not be able to accurately report our financial results or prevent fraud. As a result, security holders could lose confidence in our financial and other public reporting, which would harm our business and the trading price of our common stock.

Effective internal control over financial reporting is necessary for us to provide reliable financial reports and, together with adequate disclosure controls and procedures, is designed to prevent fraud. Our failure to maintain an effective system of internal controls, and any failure by us to implement required new or improved internal controls or difficulties encountered in their implementation, could cause us to fail to meet our reporting obligations. In addition, any testing by us, as and when required, conducted in connection with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, or Section 404, or any subsequent testing by our independent registered public accounting firm, as and when required, may reveal deficiencies in our internal control over financial reporting that are deemed to be material weaknesses or that may require prospective or retroactive changes to our financial statements or identify other areas for further attention or improvement. As a growing company, implementing and maintaining effective controls may require more resources, and we may encounter internal control integration difficulties. Our failure to maintain effective internal controls over financial reporting, may result in us not being able to accurately report our financial results, detect or prevent fraud, or file our periodic reports in a timely manner, which may, among other adverse consequences, cause investors to lose confidence in our reported financial information and lead to a decline in the trading price of our common stock.

Pursuant to Section 404, we will be required to furnish a report by our management on our internal control over financial reporting. However, as a smaller reporting company, we will not be required to include an attestation report on internal control over financial reporting issued by our independent registered public accounting firm until we are no longer a smaller reporting company. To achieve compliance with Section 404 within the prescribed period, we are engaged in a process to document and evaluate our internal control over financial reporting, which is both costly and challenging. In this regard, we will need to continue to dedicate internal resources, potentially engage outside consultants and adopt a detailed work plan to assess and document the adequacy of internal control over financial reporting, continue steps to improve control processes as appropriate, validate through testing that controls are functioning as documented and implement a continuous reporting and improvement process for internal control over financial reporting. Despite our efforts, there is a risk that we will not be able to conclude within the prescribed timeframe that our internal control over financial reporting is effective as required by Section 404. This could result in an adverse reaction in the financial markets due to a loss of confidence in the reliability of our financial statements.

​

49

Table of Contents

Changes in general economic conditions, geopolitical conditions, domestic and foreign trade policies, monetary policies and other factors beyond our control may adversely impact our business and operating results.

​

The uncertain financial markets, disruptions in supply chains, mobility restraints, and changing priorities as well as volatile asset values could impact our business in the future. We and our third-party contract manufacturers, contract research organizations, and clinical sites may also face disruptions in procuring items that are essential to our research and development activities, including, for example, medical and laboratory supplies used in our clinical trials or preclinical studies, in each case, that are sourced from abroad or for which there are shortages because of ongoing efforts to address the outbreak. These minor disruptions have had an immaterial effect on business, which we have been able to address with minimal impact to our business operations to date. Further, although we have not experienced any material adverse effects on our business due to increasing inflation, it has raised operating costs for many businesses and, in the future, could impact demand or pricing manufacturing of our drug candidates or services providers, foreign exchange rates or employee wages. We are actively monitoring the effects these disruptions and increasing inflation could have on our operations.

​

Our operations and performance depend on global, regional and U.S. economic and geopolitical conditions. Russia’s invasion and military attacks on Ukraine have triggered significant sanctions from U.S. and European leaders. These events are currently escalating and creating increasingly volatile global economic conditions. Resulting changes in U.S. trade policy could trigger retaliatory actions by Russia, its allies and other affected countries, including China, resulting in a “trade war.” Furthermore, if the conflict between Russia and Ukraine continues for a long period of time, or if other countries, including the U.S., become further involved in the conflict, we could face significant adverse effects to our business and financial condition.

​

The above factors, including a number of other economic and geopolitical factors both in the U.S. and abroad, could ultimately have material adverse effects on our business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flows, including the following:

| ● | effects of significant changes in economic, monetary and fiscal policies in the U.S. and abroad including currency fluctuations, inflationary pressures and significant income tax changes; |

| ● | supply chain disruptions; |

●a global or regional economic slowdown in any of our market segments;
●changes in government policies and regulations affecting the Company or its significant customers;

| ● | industrial policies in various countries that favor domestic industries over multinationals or that restrict foreign companies altogether; |

| ● | new or stricter trade policies and tariffs enacted by countries, such as China, in response to changes in U.S. trade policies and tariffs; |

●postponement of spending, in response to tighter credit, financial market volatility and other factors;
●rapid material escalation of the cost of regulatory compliance and litigation;
●difficulties protecting intellectual property;
●longer payment cycles;
●credit risks and other challenges in collecting accounts receivable; and
●the impact of each of the foregoing on outsourcing and procurement arrangements.

​

We may maintain our cash assets at certain financial institutions in the U.S. in amounts that may be in excess of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (“FDIC”) insurance limit of $250,000.

​

We may maintain our cash assets at certain financial institutions in the U.S. in amounts that may be in excess of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (“FDIC”) insurance limit of $250,000. In the event of a failure of any financial institutions where we maintain our deposits or other assets, we may incur a loss to the extent such loss exceeds the FDIC insurance limitation, which could have a material adverse effect upon our liquidity, financial condition and our results of operations.

​

Due to the discontinuance of the CDMO business, we will not be generating material revenue from CDMO operations going forward.

​

As a result of the discontinuance of the CDMO business, we will not generate material revenue from the CDMO operations any longer.

​

We have experienced turnover in our senior management team, and the loss of one or more of our executive officers or key employees or an inability to attract and retain highly skilled employees could adversely affect our business.

Our success depends largely upon the continued services of our key executive officers. We have in the past and may in the future experience changes in our executive management team resulting from the departure of executives, which may be disruptive to our

50

Table of Contents

business. To continue to develop our pipeline and execute our strategy, we also must attract and retain highly skilled personnel in our industry.

​

​

Item 5. Other Information

On May 10, 2023, iBio CDMO and Woodforest entered into a fifth amendment to the Credit Agreement (the “Fifth Amendment”), which within the Fifth Amendment Woodforest agreed to: (i) waive the obligation to deliver to Woodforest an executed copy of a Purchase Agreement for the sale of the Facility no later than April 14, 2023 and, (ii) release $500,000 of the $3.0 million being held in a Company account at Woodforest when the outstanding principal amount is reduced to $10.0 million and for each additional $2.5 million reduction of the outstanding principal amount, an additional $750,00 will be released from the Company account at Woodforest. In addition, starting on the effective date of the Fifth Amendment, the interest on the Term Loan increased to 5.25%, and the Term Loan shall further accrue interest, payable in kind and added to the balance of the outstanding principal amount at a fixed rate per annum equal to (a) 1.00%, if the Facility is sold on or before June 30, 2023, (b) 2.00% if the Facility is sold after June 2023, but on or before September 30, 2023, or (c) 3:00%, if the Facility is sold after September 30, 2023, or not sold prior to the maturity date. The Company also agreed to pay Woodforest a fee in the amount of (x) $75,000 if the Facility is sold on or before June 30, 2023, (y) $100,000 if the Facility is sold after June 2023, but on or before September 30, 2023, or (x) $125,000, if the Facility is sold after September 30, 2023, or not sold prior to the maturity date. After marketing the Facility with a real estate firm for approximately six months, in May 2023, the Company entered into a new agreement with a new global commercial real estate firm to remarket the Facility. As of the date of the filing of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, the Company is not in negotiations on a Purchase Agreement with a potential buyer of the Facility.

​

​

Item 6. Exhibits.

​ HIDDEN_ROW |  |
Exhibit No. |  | Description
​ | ​ | ​
3.1 |  | Certificate of Incorporation of iBio, Inc., Certificate of Merger, Certificate of Ownership and Merger, Certificate of Amendment of the Certificate of Incorporation (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 11, 2018 – File No. 001-35023)
3.2 |  | Certificate of Amendment of the Certificate of Incorporation of iBio, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 14, 2018 – File No. 001-35023)
3.3 |  | Certificate of Amendment of the Certificate of Incorporation of iBio, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on June 8, 2018 – File No. 001-35023)
3.4 | ​ | Second Amended and Restated Bylaws of iBio, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 1, 2022 – File No. 000-53125)
​ | ​ | ​
3.5 | ​ | Certificate of Amendment of the Certificate of Incorporation if iBio, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on October 7, 2022 – File No. 001-35023)
​ | ​ | ​
10.1 | ​ | Offer Letter by and between iBio, Inc. and Felipe Duran dated January 23, 2023 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on January 25, 2023 – File No. 001-35023)
​ | ​ | ​
10.2 | ​ | Second Amendment to Credit Agreement dated February 21, 2023 by and between iBio, Inc. and Woodforest National Bank (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company’s Current Quarterly Report on Form 8-K10-Q filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on December 2, 2022 February 14, 2023 – File No. 001-35023)
​ | ​ | ​
10.3+ | ​ | Special Incentive Bonus Agreement dated January 26, 2023 by and between iBio, Inc. and Martin Brenner (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 14, 2023 – File No. 001-35023)
​ | ​ | ​
10.4+ | ​ | Special Incentive Bonus Agreement dated January 26, 2023 by and between iBio, Inc. and Felipe Duran (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 14, 2023 – File No. 001-35023)
​ | ​ | ​

51

Table of Contents

10.5 | ​ | Third Amendment to Credit Agreement dated February 21, 2023 between iBio CDMO LLC and Woodforest National Bank and Third Amended Guaranty of iBio, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8 K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 21, 2023 – File No. 000 35023)
​ | ​ | ​
10.6 | ​ | Fourth Amendment to Credit Agreement dated March 24, 2023 between iBio CDMO LLC and Woodforest National Bank and Fourth Amended Guaranty of iBio, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8 K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 30, 2023 – File No. 000 35023)
​ | ​ | ​
10.7* | ​ | Auction Sale Agreement between iBio, Inc. and Holland Industrial Group, Federal Equipment Company and Capital Recovery Group LLC dated as of February 10, 2023
​ | ​ | ​
10.8* | ​ | Fifth Amendment to the Credit Agreement dated May 10, 2023 between iBio CDMO LLC and Woodforest National Bank and Fifth Amended Guaranty of iBio, Inc.
​ | ​ | ​
31.1* |  | Certification of Periodic Report by Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14 and 15d-14 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.2* |  | Certification of Periodic Report by Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14 and 15d-14 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.1* |  | Certification of Periodic Report by Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
​ | ​ | ​
32.2* | ​ | Certification of Periodic Report by Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
101.INS |  | Inline XBRL Instance*
101.SCH |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema*
101.CAL |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation*
101.DEF |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition*
101.LAB |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Labeled*
101.PRE |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation*
​ | ​ | ​
104 | ​ | Cover page Interactive Data File (embedded within the Inline XBRL document)

​

* Filed herewith.

​

+ Certain portions of this exhibit indicated therein by [**] have been omitted in accordance with Item 601(b)(10) of Regulation 8-K.

​

​

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

| iBio, Inc.
| (Registrant)
Date: May 15, 2023 | /s/ Martin Brenner
| Martin Brenner
| Interim Chief Executive Officer and Chief Scientific Officer Principal Executive Officer
Date: May 15, 2023 | /s/ Felipe Duran
| Felipe Duran
| Interim Chief Financial Officer

52

Table of Contents

| Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer

​

​

​

53